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(1)

WILL ‘‘NETWORX’’ WORK? A REVIEW OF
WHETHER A CENTRALIZED GOVERNMENT
TELECOM PLAN JIBES WITH AN EVER-
EVOLVING MARKET

THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 26, 2004

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON GOVERNMENT REFORM,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 11:20 a.m., in room

2154, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Tom Davis of Virginia
(chairman of the committee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Tom Davis of Virginia, Burton, Ose,
Cannon, Waxman, Maloney, Cummings, Tierney, Van Hollen, and
Norton.

Staff present: Melissa Wojciak, staff director; David Marin, dep-
uty staff director/director of communications; Ellen Brown, legisla-
tive director and senior policy counsel; Edward Kidd, professional
staff member; John Brosnan, GAO detailee; Teresa Austin, chief
clerk; Brien Beattie, deputy clerk; Phil Barnett, minority staff di-
rector/chief counsel; Kristin Amerling, minority deputy chief coun-
sel; Michelle Ash, minority senior legislative counsel; Mark Ste-
phenson, minority professional staff member; Earley Green, minor-
ity chief clerk; Jean Gosa, minority assistant clerk; and Cecelia
Morton, minority office manager.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. The meeting will come to order. Good
morning, thank you everybody for your patience. We had to get
through some of those bills.

I want to welcome everybody to today’s oversight hearing on the
GSA’s proposed government-wide voice and data telecommuni-
cations program Networx. Through this hearing, we hope to gather
information from industry and other stakeholders, including GSA,
to determine whether GSA’s proposed acquisition strategy con-
tained in its request for information issued in October will be effec-
tive in today’s ever-evolving telecommunications environment.

GSA’s Federal Technology Service [FTS], in coordination with the
Interagency Management Council, is responsible for ensuring that
Federal agencies have access to affordable telecommunications and
networking services and solutions that meet agency mission re-
quirements. FTS has traditionally met this responsibility through
large, government-wide contracts, such as the current FTS 2001
contracts for long distance and international telecommunications
services, and the Federal wireless telecommunications contract.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:25 Jul 12, 2004 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00005 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 D:\DOCS\94004.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



2

Networx would be GSA’s fourth generation government-wide
telecommunications program. We are interested in learning wheth-
er GSA’s overall acquisition strategy is likely to provide robust
competition from the entire spectrum of the marketplace. Further,
we need to example narrower but still-significant issues related to
the proposed acquisition, such as transition strategies, appropriate
contract performance period, billing requirements, and the use of
minimum revenue guarantees.

The key to success here is to make GSA take advantage of the
wealth of information that’s been made available to it in response
to the RFI and through this hearing. This knowledge, not merely
the designs of the past, should guide the structuring of a flexible
telecommunications program, based on current and future markets
and evolving government needs.

[The prepared statement of Chairman Tom Davis follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. I would now recognize the distinguished
ranking member, Mr. Waxman.

Mr. WAXMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am pleased to join
you today to review the administration’s preliminary observations
on how to purchase telecommunications services when the current
FTS 2001 contracts expire. As everyone knows, this committee has
historically played a role in the development of the acquisition
strategy for the Federal Government’s telecommunications needs. I
look forward to working with you, Mr. Chairman, the administra-
tion and the private sector to ensure that the Federal Government
continues to receive the best price and highest quality service to
meet those needs.

The Federal Technology Service at GSA has administered the
current Federal telecommunications program, FTS 2001, and its
predecessor, FTS 2000. While not totally without problems, the
program has been a success. The Federal Government pays be-
tween 1.5 and 2 cents per minute for long distance service, well
below the best commercial rate. Over its lifetime, the program has
saved the American taxpayer close to $2 billion by leveraging Fed-
eral buying power and encouraging continuous competition. Any fu-
ture acquisition should retain these critical features. Could you
imagine what the Federal Government could do in the area of
pharmaceuticals if we used the collective buying leverage of the
Federal Government for Medicare recipients to get the best price,
so that we could get the best price, best quality and protect the
consumers from high prices, as well as the Treasury and the tax-
payers?

GSA issued a request for information last October that provides
the outlines of an acquisition strategy for the new program, and
has received comments from a wide cross section of the industry.
Now is the time to examine questions about whether the proposed
strategy will address the fiscal, technological and socioeconomic
priorities of the Federal Government. Will the strategy generate
enough continuous competition to assure the best price in quality?
How will the new technologies be integrated into the program? Will
small and minority businesses have sufficient opportunities under
the proposed strategy? And what is the best way to ensure a
smooth transition from the existing to the new contracts? These are
just a few of the questions that I would like to see addressed today.

Mr. Chairman, I thank you and I look forward to hearing from
our witnesses. I want to tell the witnesses that we all have a lot
of things going on, and I have a conflict. But if I’m not here, I cer-
tainly will be monitoring the testimony, my staff is here, and we’ll
be working with all of you to pursue the best policy. And I would
hope that we can keep the record open, so that if there are further
questions we want to submit for answers in writing, we’d like to
ask that for the record.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you.
Any other Members wish to make opening statements? The gen-

tleman from Indiana, Mr. Burton.
Mr. BURTON. Mr. Chairman, I want to commend you for holding

this hearing this morning. Although the current government tele-
communications contract will not expire until 2006, we need to
begin today discussing and debating how we want the contract to
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be structured. Communications and information sharing is in many
ways the life blood of our government.

If we cannot successfully communicate with our constituents or
between various Federal agencies or even each other, the business
of government will come to a screeching halt. Particularly in the
post-September 11 world, it’s extremely important that we do this
thing right.

Today’s hearing gives us an opportunity to listen to the thoughts
of the GSA, the telecommunications industry and the other stake-
holders about the positives and potential negatives of GSA’s pro-
posed contract strategy as outlined by them in their October 2003
request for information. The best solution to this important govern-
ment procurement issue is going to take compromise by all the
major stakeholders, and everybody is probably not going to be com-
pletely happy with the final product. I know that from past history.

Mr. Chairman, after overseeing the process the last time this
contract was up for consideration, I learned a few valuable lessons.
At the end of the day, I hope we will be able to work together to
develop a policy that ensures robust and fair competition, contains
enough flexibility to provide new technology and innovative solu-
tions to government’s ever-evolving information technology needs,
such as in the areas of network, Internet and cybersecurity, emer-
gency preparedness and response, disaster recovery and continuity
of services in a crisis. Above all, that it’s affordable, efficient, well
managed and a good value for the American taxpayers.

So in closing, Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you once again for
getting the ball rolling by convening this hearing today. I sincerely
hope we can work together in an open, fair and bipartisan way to
continue moving this process forward constructively. I probably
won’t be able to listen to all the witnesses because we’re getting a
briefing on a trip we’re taking over to Iraq. But I certainly will fol-
low this very closely, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you, and we look forward to your
guidance on this. You have some experience in this, having gone
through it before, and I appreciate your interest. Any other Mem-
bers wish to make opening statements?

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Chairman, I would like to make a statement.
Chairman TOM DAVIS. The gentlelady from the District of Colum-

bia.
Ms. NORTON. Mr. Chairman, I’m going to the floor, but I’m going

to try to remain here to hear these witnesses. I’m impressed that
we are here dealing with perhaps the most competitive and techno-
logically driven industry in the country, that literally changes by
the minute. We therefore, it seems to me, are in the catbird seat,
given the fact that we are surely the largest customer that any of
these players could desire.

So I will be interested to know whether the acquisition strategy
that is proposed will provide the government the opportunity to
take advantage of competition from many sources. I want to see
them all go at one another with, to a fare-thee-well. Because we
are the ones who will benefit if they have to kill each other in order
to get this contract. [Laughter.]

The technology changes every moment, the reason the technology
changes is precisely because this industry wants to stay competi-
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tive. It stays so competitive that it’s often difficult to keep up with
what technology one ought to have. We don’t need to have, I sup-
pose, minute by minute state-of-the-art technology, but we cer-
tainly ought to encourage the government to keep up with the
changing technology. And we need to say to these guys, ‘‘We’re
here, let’s see what you’ve got,’’ for the best company with the low-
est bid, go at it, and the more you go at it, the better off we’ll be.

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
The gentleman from Maryland.
Mr. CUMMINGS. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, I thank you for holding this hearing to collect in-

formation from stakeholders in the General Services Administra-
tion’s proposed government-wide voice and data communications
program, Networx.

It’s my hope that this hearing will serve as an opportunity for
us to explore whether GSA’s proposed acquisition strategy will
serve as the best solution in our current technologically advanced
society. The current telecommunications program, FTS 2001, will
expire in 2006. It is important that we are able to implement a new
program in a timely, effective and cost-efficient manner.

In the RFI request issued by the FTS in October 2003, the stated
goals of Networx were to assure continuity of services, achieve best
value by leveraging the government’s buying power to obtain the
lowest possible prices, while maintaining quality, provide access to
a broader range of service than currently available, and provide ex-
panded opportunities for small businesses. It is at this hearing
where we can determine whether or not the FTS-proposed Networx
does in fact accomplish these goals, or whether it must be adapted
to further meet the concerns of all stakeholders involved. I have
four main concerns that I hope the witnesses will address today.

First, Networx must have the ability to not only offer but keep
up with new technological advances. In light of September 11 and
our continuous need to effectively address issues related to our Na-
tion’s security, we must be sure that any new telecommunications
program we implement is capable of supporting new technologies
as they are developed.

Second, the bidding process for Networx must remain a competi-
tive process that does not exclude either new or smaller entities
from entering the government-sponsored program. This bidding
process must also allow for companies with specialized tele-
communications technology to compete in our ever-evolving tech-
nology economy.

Third, Networx must remain cost-effective in its new form. If the
program does not continue to save the government money, espe-
cially in our current budget crunch, then it will miss its most im-
portant aim.

And last, Networx must allow for an affordable and efficient
transition from the current FTS 2001 telecommunications program.
We must be guaranteed that by 2006 there will be a smooth and
non-problematic transition into the new program.

With that said, Mr. Chairman, I look forward to hearing from to-
day’s witnesses, and once again, Mr. Chairman, I thank you.

[The prepared statement of Hon. Elijah E. Cummings follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
We have a great first panel, we have a great second panel. Let

me say in the second panel, we held a lot of them in the back room.
And this is where we could have sold tickets. We had SBC, Sprint,
Verizon, MCI, AT&T, Winstar, BellSouth and Level 3 all in the
same room, and by all accounts, it was fairly harmonious. So it’s
a historic first. [Laughter.]

On the first panel we have Steve Perry, the Administrator of the
U.S. General Services Administration; Sandra Bates, no stranger to
this committee, the Commissioner from the Federal Technology
Service, U.S. General Services Administration; Linda Koontz, the
Director of Information Management Issues from the U.S. General
Accounting Office; Drew Ladner, our Chief Information Officer at
the U.S. Department of the Treasury; and Mel Bryson, the Director
of Information Technology, Administrative Office of the U.S.
Courts.

It’s the policy of this committee that we swear witnesses in be-
fore their testimony. If you’ll rise with me and raise your right
hands.

[Witnesses sworn.]
Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Commissioner Perry, we’ll start with you and then we’ll move

straight on down the line. Your total statement is in the record.
Not everybody is here to hear it, so you don’t need to go over the
time, because that’s in the record, and most of the Members will
get it off the record. Then we’ll have our questions, a lot of them
are cued to what your testimony is. So if you can take about 5 min-
utes, keep your testimony to 5 minutes. We have a light in front
of you. When the orange goes on, that means you have 1 minute
left, 4 minutes are up.

Steve, thanks for being with us, and thanks for doing a great job
over there.

STATEMENTS OF STEPHEN A. PERRY, ADMINISTRATOR, U.S.
GENERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATION; SANDRA N. BATES,
COMMISSIONER, FEDERAL TECHNOLOGY SERVICE, U.S. GEN-
ERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATION; LINDA D. KOONTZ, DI-
RECTOR, INFORMATION MANAGEMENT ISSUES, U.S. GEN-
ERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE; DREW LADNER, CHIEF INFOR-
MATION OFFICER, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY;
AND MELVIN J. BRYSON, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR, ADMINIS-
TRATIVE OFFICE OF THE U.S. COURTS

Mr. PERRY. Thanks, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity
to testify to the committee on this very important subject.

As has been pointed out, we all know that having an effective
and efficient telecommunications program in the Federal Govern-
ment is very important. It’s not only important because we spend
billions of dollars to obtain these services, but it’s important be-
cause this is critical to the communication interactions, and the
data transfer of information that we have to do to support the day
to day operation of the government.

So we’re happy to be here today to talk about our plan for
transitioning from FTS 2001 to the new program that we call
Networx. The Networx contract, as has been pointed out, will be
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the fourth generation of telecommunication contract in the govern-
ment that started in the mid-1960’s. Each successive contract that
has been put in place has been an improvement over the prior con-
tract. We expect that will continue to be the case with the new
Networx contract that’s being put in place.

FTS 2001 certainly has been a success, as Mr. Waxman pointed
out. We’ve derived savings in the government of nearly $2 billion
from that program. In short, GSA telecommunications programs of
the past have in fact been successful, and as we move forward, we
believe we can build upon the lessons learned and the solid founda-
tion that is now in place to make the new program even more suc-
cessful as we move to the future.

Last October you invited us to talk to this committee about our
plans for beginning the transition process and developing a new
Networx program as well as an acquisition strategy. Since that
time, Sandy Bates and her team have benefited from numerous
meetings with the committee staff and we continue to seek your
counsel and support. Additionally, as was pointed out, we’ve had
very valuable discussions with customer agencies, and we’ve had
very valuable discussions with the telecommunications industry
and other interested parties.

The level of interest is perhaps unprecedented. The quality of
comments and the exchange of information and ideas that we’ve re-
ceived to date have been very, very helpful. Through this dialog, we
are receiving many excellent ideas that we will continue to consider
and, where appropriate, incorporate into the development of the
Networx telecommunications program, as well as the formulation
of our acquisition strategy.

So Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, one of the
things I want to emphasize in my remarks is that we will assure
you that we understand the importance of the proposed govern-
ment-wide telecommunications program and we are committed to
achieving implementation of the new program in a very successful
way. Before I turn the presentation over to Sandy to talk about
this in some more detail, I’d like to just highlight a few of the cus-
tomer requirements that we’ve learned from our discussions with
customers and industry partners and that GSA has committed to
achieve in this acquisition.

The first is service continuity. That is, we will ensure that all
services currently provided under FTS 2001 are transitioned to the
new Networx contract without interruption.

Second is transition assistance. The Networx contract will in-
clude requirements for contractors to assist agencies in achieving
a timely, efficient transition from the current contract to the new
contract.

Then of course, best value. Networx contracts will offer tele-
communications services to Federal agencies at highly competitive
prices that are at or below current levels. Additionally, agencies
can use the Networx contract to meet their telecommunications
needs without incurring the costs of developing their separate ac-
quisitions.

And flexibility, the Networx program will give customer agencies
maximum flexibility to adapt to changes in the competitive eco-
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nomic and technology environment of the telecommunications in-
dustry.

Alternative sources. Networx will provide choices to agency cus-
tomers in selecting from among multiple contractors for services
that they require. That will provide for the robust competition that
you spoke of.

In the area of operations support, Networx contracts will inte-
grate ordering, billing and inventory management to the extent
necessary to meet agency requirements. The Networx contracts ad-
ditionally will be performance based.

And last but certainly not least, GSA is placing a strong empha-
sis on the utilization of small businesses by our Networx service
providers.

So I want to assure the committee that we understand how im-
portant this is and we’re working on it that way. We do hope that
the result of our work will be that even those agencies that have
not taken advantage of the benefits of GSA’s telecommunications
programs in the past will realize that they have the opportunity to
do so, to obtain the telecommunications services that they need, to
achieve their agency’s missions and at the same time, save money
for their agencies and of course for the American taxpayer.

Mr. Chairman, we thank you for holding this hearing. I look for-
ward to continuing to work with you and the other members of the
committee to make this new Networx contract a reality. Thank you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Perry follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Ms. Bates, thanks for being with us.
Ms. BATES. Good morning, Chairman Davis and members of the

committee. Thank you for inviting me to appear before you this
morning. I have submitted a detailed written statement, so I will
now address the particular issues you raised in your letter.

Effectiveness of the strategy. I readily agree that the proposed
October strategy can be improved. We are committed to improving
it, industry has suggested items for improving it. For example,
some respondents question having separate, staggered universal
and select acquisitions. Some believe that universal could over-
shadow select and result in significantly fewer opportunities for se-
lect awardees. This is a fair concern.

Our challenge is to understand the tradeoff and strike an appro-
priate balance between the desire to be all-inclusive and the need
to foster meaningful and effective competition. And there are other
areas where industry feedback has been extremely valuable. In
each case, we are evaluating the effects of the suggested alter-
natives and working to develop a more refined and a more effective
approach.

Transition. Since May 2003, the IMC-led transition working
group has been planning for the Networx transition. Both FTS and
our customers are committed to a well-planned, well-executed and
effective transition at the lowest possible cost.

Contract performance periods. We have received a variety of com-
ments. The suggestions range from 5 years to 15 years. The final
contract duration should attract meaningful competition, justify the
resource investment and minimize contract-required transitions.

Billing. We’ve clearly heard that the billing data elements con-
tained in the RFI may be overly burdensome to industry. However,
we need to understand how we can strike the appropriate balance
between agencies’ needs for information and industry’s ability to
deliver it with their established commercial offerings.

Services and technologies needed by the government. We believe
that Networx should support the continuity of our customers’ exist-
ing network communications infrastructure. Networx must also
look beyond 2006 to the future by providing new capabilities that
will be enabled by the networks of tomorrow.

We understand that today not all agencies have selected FTS for
contracts for all of their telecommunications needs. Some may be-
lieve they can obtain better prices through their own negotiations.
For others, the prospect of transitioning complex infrastructure
from one contract to another may drive their decision. Then there
are those who may be concerned that using an FTS program will
mean loss of control over selection of technical solutions, manage-
ment of their infrastructure or provider relationships.

Let me assure you, Networx will continue to build on FTS’ prov-
en success in negotiating the best deals in the industry. We are
committed to making a transition smooth and efficient for all cus-
tomers. Networx will assure flexibility, individually tailored solu-
tions and continuous technology refreshment. For FTS success also
depends on fostering productive relationships between customers
and providers.
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Centrally managed program acquisitions. I certainly believe that
we have demonstrated the value of such an approach in the govern-
ment networking arena. One example of tangible value that comes
from central management, price negotiation. I think we can all
agree that telecommunications pricing is not straightforward. For
agencies to develop individual capabilities for pricing analysis and
negotiation would be duplicative and inefficient at the least.

FTS has routinely achieved price levels well under the market,
sometimes as low as half the market rates. Agencies negotiating in-
dividual contracts cannot be assured of such aggressive pricing. Be-
cause we do our homework on behalf of all agencies, we can lever-
age the government’s buying power to achieve the greatest benefit.
Nevertheless, we are open to all ideas, including those that might
mean significant change. We are not afraid of finding the right an-
swer or of finding a better answer. In fact, we want to do so and
I think our job is to do so.

We are committed to crafting a strategy that ultimately reflects
best value results and innovation to support the missions of gov-
ernment. Mr. Chairman, we are pleased to have delivered an initial
strategy that is already serving its purpose as the basis for produc-
tive interaction. I expect to come away from this hearing with more
good ideas. I will be happy to address your questions that you may
have.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Bates follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Ms. Koontz.
Ms. KOONTZ. Mr. Chairman, members of the committee, I am

pleased to participate in this hearing on the General Services Ad-
ministration’s next generation telecommunications acquisition pro-
gram, known as Networx. As you know, GSA’s planning for this
program is taking place within an environment of tremendous
change in the telecommunications industry, in underlying services
and technology, and potentially in the regulatory environment.

In this context, the Networx initiative can be viewed as a signifi-
cant opportunity for the Federal Government to flexibly acquire
and apply innovative telecommunications services offered by indus-
try to improve agency missions. However, GSA will have to over-
come significant challenges if the full potential of the Networx pro-
gram is to be realized.

The first of these challenges is ensuring that an adequate inven-
tory of information about existing telecommunications services is
available to give planners an informed understanding of govern-
ment-wide requirements. The ongoing research we are doing for
you, Mr. Chairman, on private sector best practices in tele-
communications acquisition and management, have indicated that
leading organizations view a baseline inventory as an essential
first step to telecommunications requirements analysis and subse-
quent sourcing decisions. Quite simply, before you can chart a
course for the future, you have to know where you are.

Second, establishing specific measures of success to aid acquisi-
tion decisionmaking and effective program management. Again, our
work on private sector best practices highlights the need to estab-
lish outcome-oriented program goals on which to base acquisition
planning decisions, and corresponding measures to assess over time
whether the goals are being met by the program.

Third, structuring and scheduling the contracts to ensure timely
delivery of competitively priced telecommunications services that
meet agency mission needs. The varying views of industry rep-
resentatives commenting on the request for information raised fun-
damental questions about the soundness of the proposed acquisi-
tion approach. For example, some raised concerns about the broad
service and geographic requirements of the universal contracts and
the effect that could have on competition. Further, others raised
questions about the timing of the awards. It appears that agencies
could be asked to make decisions regarding their use of universal
service contracts before information is available regarding select
leading edge services and solutions that might be more suitable for
their needs. The process of sorting out these varying views is a dif-
ficult one. However, proceeding with a better understanding of re-
quirements, goals and measures should help GSA in its efforts to
structure the contracts. Further, it will be important for GSA to
continue to solicit and implement stakeholder feedback.

Last, ensuring a smooth transition from the current contracts by
initiating appropriate implementation planning actions. Three
years ago, we testified before you on the transition difficulties expe-
rienced with the FTS 2001 program. To avoid a repeat of these
problems, GSA will need to establish strong program management
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and ensure that agencies have detailed inventories needed for tran-
sition.

In our recent conversations with GSA, they agreed with these
challenges and shared with us their plans to develop baseline in-
ventories and measures of success, prepare for the transition and
continue to work toward a final acquisition strategy. While these
statements are very encouraging, leadership from GSA and com-
mitment from stakeholders in resolving these issues will be essen-
tial in establishing efficient, cost effective and secure telecommuni-
cations services.

Actions taken and decisions reached in the coming months to
more fully define the Networx program will significantly influence
the telecommunications choices Federal agencies will have for the
next several years. Unless GSA follows through to resolve the chal-
lenges outlined today, the potential of Networx may well not be re-
alized.

That concludes my statement, and I’d be happy to answer any
questions at the appropriate time.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Koontz follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Mr. Ladner, welcome.
Mr. LADNER. Good to be here again, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I thank you for

the opportunity to appear today to discuss GSA’s government-wide
telecommunications program, Networx. The continued leadership of
the chairman and the members of the committee is vital if we are
to steward taxpayer dollars wisely not only at the Treasury Depart-
ment, but across the Federal Government.

I serve as the Chief Information Officer of the Treasury Depart-
ment. As CIO, I provide oversight, management, budgetary ap-
proval, and policy direction for all of the information technology
programs within the Treasury Department and across its bureaus.
I have operational responsibility for shared services across all of
our Treasury bureaus, including for the Treasury communications
system, one of the largest secure networks in the civilian govern-
ment.

Let me start by suggesting a list of principles that the Treasury
Department seeks to have inform its acquisition of telecommuni-
cations services. Reflected throughout my submitted testimony,
they include but are not limited to: identifying and adopting inno-
vation, listening to the market laws of supply and demand, relying
on marketplace innovation wherever possible, avoiding the creation
or promotion of proprietary standards, simplifying business struc-
tures, processes and systems, embracing data, IP and managed
services, compensating based on performance and results, affording
maximum flexibility while keeping costs low, supporting the execu-
tion of Treasury’s shared service philosophy, and expecting techno-
logical obsolescence and therefore not owning assets.

The Treasury Department is committed to acquiring from the
private sector the latest in telecommunications innovations, wheth-
er in product, process, or otherwise. Because the private sector has
the incentive to invest in research and development, the expecta-
tion is that the private sector consistently will provide the most at-
tractive offerings in terms of cost and performance.

Today’s question is, how does Networx fare in all of this? Early
signs are that Networx will constitute a significant improvement
over FTS 2001. It appears that Networx will be much more mar-
ket-driven, in contrast to its more technology-driven predecessor,
FTS 2001. As a general rule, at the Treasury Department we be-
lieve that the government should rely on performance-based re-
sults-oriented specifications, rather than trying to dictate solutions
through how to design technology specifications.

Moreover, this underscores an essential philosophical approach
to acquiring Networx services, whether the customer is in the pub-
lic sector or private sector, government agencies should strive to
ensure that the customer is provided with the best, most cost-effec-
tive services available.

This raises a larger point. As CIO, I need to be able to manage
the supply chain, both downstream from our shared service plat-
form into Treasury bureaus, as well as upstream into Treasury’s
suppliers. Treasury currently depends exclusively on no one car-
rier, and manages risks by being carrier neutral. Avoiding sole
sourcing and preserving flexibility enables us to use multiple com-
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panies across a large telecommunications contract. Doing so is criti-
cal for several reasons.

First, it is financially advantageous and ensures that competitive
forces provide incentive for contractors to price at market levels.
Second, in the event of inevitable technological change or obsoles-
cence, a customer can make necessary adjustments quickly and
cost effectively. Third, if under-performance provides operational
rationale to switch vendors, a government agency is in the better
position to do so.

In summary, the key to a successful Networx contract will be to
consolidate purchasing power in a flexible, performance-based con-
tract that nimbly accommodates innovation when superior price-
for-performance can be achieved. Remaining innovative in our tele-
communications programs is essential to national security. Among
other reasons, the application of new products and processes leads
to even more advances, thanks to the vibrant entrepreneurial spirit
of our country and in the small to medium-size businesses that
drive 80 percent of our economy.

Again, I am grateful to you, Mr. Chairman, and the committee,
for demonstrating leadership in exploring the best ways to acquire
telecommunications services, and for the opportunity to discuss this
further today. I’d be happy to respond to any form of questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Ladner follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you, Drew.
Mr. Bryson.
Mr. BRYSON. Thank you, Chairman Davis, members of the com-

mittee. We also appreciate the invitation to appear before you
today.

My position is equivalent to the chief information officer with the
courts system. Our office provides and manages national voice and
data services for more than 750 courthouses and offices throughout
the country, including the 50 States, Puerto Rico, the U.S. Virgin
Islands, Guam, and the Mariana Islands. Those communications
services are critical for our own internal communication, as well as
for those who are now getting into the government aspect of the
court system, which is our electronic case filing, and those who look
for information on what the courts are doing through our public ac-
cess systems.

The Federal Technology Service contract series has been an es-
sential tool in providing the U.S. courts with a comprehensive set
of integrated, cost effective and highly reliable voice and data serv-
ices for more than a decade. We at the Administrative Office are
committed to working with the General Services Administration
and others, including this committee, to develop a successful follow-
on solution for our wide ranging and ever growing needs for tele-
communications services.

The judiciary’s experience with the FTS contract series has
shown us that such a contract vehicle offers clear advantages in
terms of prices as well as significant reductions in overhead for
contract management. The FTS contracts also greatly facilitate our
engineering tasks by reducing the need to coordinate infrastructure
changes with but one vendor team that knows our needs.

The Federal Judiciary was the first major FTS customer to com-
plete the transition from FTS 2000 to the follow-on FTS 2001 con-
tract. That orderly transition was facilitated by our own internal,
accurate inventory of the courts’ national voice and data services.
Our independent inventory streamlined the complex process of pre-
paring, submitting, tracking, and verifying tens of thousands of
separate orders for lines, individual phone calling cards, and other
specialized telecommunications services as we made this com-
plicated transition.

Our transition experience demonstrates the importance of accu-
rate and integrated management systems. Unfortunately, consoli-
dation of telecommunications vendors over the past few years has
not been accompanied by a smooth integration of their separate
legacy systems for processing orders, managing circuits and
changes, and ensuring billing systems are automatically updated
and accurate. In numerous cases, our ability to quickly and effi-
ciently change, add or delete services was hampered by these ineffi-
cient vendor tracking systems, or by overly complex and poorly in-
tegrated vendor ordering and billing systems.

We are working closely with GSA on the transition to make sure
that we address all of those issues. If the transition involves the
need to move to multiple new contracts and forces us to make the
change to new vendors, the effort will be much more complex and
difficult. Ultimately, this will take longer and involve much higher
indirect costs to each agency.
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As I say, we’re making a significant investment in working with
GSA to make sure that this follow-on contract meets all of our
needs. The things that we think we need from the new contract in-
clude these: continuous high quality service; integrated end-to-end
processes to order, install, inventory and bill services; flexibility to
provide both local and long distance voice and data services; and
finally, flexibility in choosing central or local billing and manage-
ment options.

The Judiciary prefers a single Networx contract that covers the
full range of telecommunications solutions. This approach avoids
the additional costs associated with the need to research, compete,
award, and manage multiple contracts for the myriad parts of our
nationwide network infrastructure.

We also strongly prefer a long term non-mandatory solution to
assure the best possible pricing for all services. In short, we need
to ensure that an efficient and effective vehicle for continued serv-
ice to the courts is available to replace the expiring FTS 2001 con-
tract.

Again, we thank you for the invitation to appear today, and as
with the others, we’d be happy to answer any questions that you
might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Bryson follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
I have a bunch of questions. Let me start, Ms. Bates, I’m going

to start with you. I think you noted that the current program in
its 6th year, referring to the first page of your testimony, exempli-
fies best value and you talk about how the FTS 2001 and cross-over
contracts have been modified 229 times for the benefit of all agen-
cies, and have grown from an acquisition offering 24 core services
and so on.

I guess my point is, it’s great to modify it and all that, but when
you go back to the original bit and who you select, and then you
put all these modifications in, isn’t it possible, and these are evolv-
ing needs, that maybe somebody who lost the original bid might
have been better over time in these areas? And aren’t we better off
with a flexible schedule-type contract, where you can bring in peo-
ple who might not have been the best value on the original bid, but
in time have developed new capabilities and allow them to come
into the process, as opposed to amending existing bids with existing
contractors? Do you understand what I’m saying? That wasn’t in
my script.

Ms. BATES. I understand. We’ll just talk through it.
First off, I think it is a positive that the contracts have been

modified. They are not being modified to correct flaws or
insufficiencies at all. But rather, improved processes and recognize
that, and then add the new technologies.

If you’ll recall, too, in our strategy of FTS 2001, we allowed for
crossover from, with the anticipation of companies in the local mar-
kets emerging and really promoting public policy in 1996 of telecom
reform. I’m happy to report that companies have crossed over in
that, so that as an example, the unsuccessful offeror in FTS 2001
did cross over into FTS 2001, as well as Verizon recently crossed
over into FTS 2001.

So I think with that strategy, we have allowed for continuous
competition of the players that are providing all those services,
plus with the initial competition and all those mods, we have con-
tinued robust and aggressive price management, where the compa-
nies, if you’ll recall, bid the full 8-year pricing, declining prices, the
best in the world, and continue to do that.

So I think that the strategy that we adopted and were trying to
take those good pieces of the strategy and incorporate those into a
Networx-type environment. So I think we have the optimum solu-
tion today.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. I guess because technology changes so
rapidly in this area, and new companies come on with capabilities
that weren’t envisioned at the beginning of the contract and every-
thing else, it seems, and what the process is, I’m not set on. But
you just want to make sure that we are flexible throughout, and
that we are constantly shopping for the best value, the best tech-
nology.

Ms. BATES. Right.
Chairman TOM DAVIS. The best technologies, the lowest costs.

And also to encourage agencies to come in. About half the agencies
use this right now. I’m not saying it’s a cure-all, but if you have
enough flexibility and you use your buying power and everything
else you have, we ought to be getting higher participation.
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Ms. BATES. I agree with you. I think most of our customers, we
provide service today to every agency. It’s just not their total serv-
ice. Of course, our goal is to have a program that is robust enough
that it will be so attractive that people will want to use this more.

I think it’s also important to note that today on Schedule 70,
there are many services, telecommunications services offered, there
are line items, there’s over 200. It’s about 70 companies. So I think
that when we talk about whether we have a fully negotiated con-
tract versus a schedule contract, it’s not either-or. And that’s what
we got when we asked the industry.

So I think we’re in agreement.
Chairman TOM DAVIS. It’s a question of how you best get there.
Let me just ask another question. I’m off the script. But coopera-

tive purchasing, something in the government act we allow for the
group 70 schedule, as you noted. Any thought of using, I haven’t
talked to the companies about this, either, so if they come up out
of their chair, allowing State and local governments to use this?

Ms. BATES. Well, as you know, FTS was instrumental in coopera-
tive working with you early on, with cooperative purchasing.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Absolutely. You were way ahead of us on
that. I’ll ask everybody to comment on this question, too. But go
ahead.

Ms. BATES. I think that the concept is there. There’s nothing in
our current thinking that would prohibit it. I think in the area of
telecommunications networking that it’s so complex, with the mar-
gin so thin on pricing, kind of figuring out and keeping dual sets
of, I think it would be a good idea. I was going down the line of——

Chairman TOM DAVIS. We’re going to hear from industry on that,
too.

Ms. BATES. But the cooperative purchasing, in terms of letting
State and local governments in, we are all for.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Steve, any thoughts on that?
Mr. PERRY. I would just add that, as you know, a lot of people,

either at the State and local level or Federal level or in the indus-
try had concerns as to whether or not enabling State and local gov-
ernments and others to purchase on the Federal Government
schedule would have bad ramifications. I think though that what
we’re seeing, now that we’ve stepped into that with IT, that those
fears are not being realized. Small businesses are participating,
Main Street companies who were providing for their States before
and weren’t on GSA schedules, many of them have become GSA
schedule holders.

So both the States are benefiting and the industry companies are
benefiting. So I think the continued success that we’re seeing on IT
Schedule 70 may inform us as to how well we could apply the same
thing to telecommunications.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Right. The thing I like about cooperative
purchasing, and my time is up, but the fact that you’re cutting out
a lot of the middle stuff that raises your ratio, the bid protests are
gone, all the lawyers are out of it, and that’s a good thing. And the
fact that a lot of the marketing and strategies that went into
pumping stuff up that was so expensive for people coming up with
responses to RFPs and proposals, it’s really consolidated. That’s a
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good thing. It saves money for both the government and for our
contractors on that.

I’ll ask the second panel how they’d react to that. Go ahead.
Ms. BATES. We have left it in scope, in today’s contract, and we

will have it in scope tomorrow, with the hope that they would be
approved. So we have everything in place, ready to go once we get
the nod.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Well, I think a lot of it will depend on in-
dustry response to this. We’re not eager in bringing, if industry’s
not interested in doing this, of bringing it in. And I want to get
their response as well. But the reality is that the marketing mech-
anisms they have to use to try to get into State and local govern-
ments are expensive. It is a Wild West in terms of its predictability
and so on. I’ll be interested in hearing their reactions, I’ll kind of
give them a heads-up that the question is coming.

Ms. Norton.
Ms. NORTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This idea in this program is of special interest since the District

of Columbia has profited from being on the GSA program. I appre-
ciate strongly the efficiencies that must take place in hammering
such a huge contract as this. It can’t be handled in the way the
ordinary government contract is. I agree with what the chairman
has said about some of those efficiencies.

I also think that competition and product innovation in this in-
dustry is unique. I indicated that in my opening comments, so that
I’m trying not to do a cookie cutter approach to how I look at this
contract, that is to say, not that you are. But that we are looking
at what I regard as a virtually unique industry in our country and
in the world. And here we are, a unique party, the Federal Govern-
ment, able to maximize competition the way no other contracting
party could.

So I’ve got to ask, I want to ask some questions about our role
vis-a-vis where the industry is. Now, there’s a huge flux in this in-
dustry, precisely because it is so innovative. If there were only
three bidders to the universal contract, what would happen if
something happened to one of those vendors?

Ms. BATES. There could be more. But if there were only three
that could, that were successful in terms of meeting the govern-
ment’s requirements and best value and low cost, and something
happened to one, I think certainly that would be a shame, and
would reduce our options and flexibility. But we would still have
two companies in place in universal that could continue to compete.
We would also then have, if we were to pursue exactly the strategy
laid out in the RFI, which is under modification, we would also
have multiple companies in network select that could satisfy some
or all of the requirements and fill the void.

So I think we’re trying to position ourselves, knowing that this
is an industry that by all accounts has not settled out yet, and
we’re expecting to see further mergers, acquisitions and new en-
trants. We want to be as open to that, yet steel ourselves against
having something happen that would affect us drastically.

Ms. NORTON. I don’t know why we wouldn’t want to minimize
risk and maximize competition. I don’t know why we should take
any risks here, particularly given the multiple companies in the
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field, and particularly given the fact that we may be talking about
one industry, but there are so many different categories of what
they do, wireless, long distance, Internet—we could go on for some
time.

Why not open the door to more competition, given—I mean, what
do we have to lose by opening the door to more competition, par-
ticularly given the fact that many of these companies are much bet-
ter in providing certain kinds of services, I don’t know, Internet
versus long distance or whatever, than others. Why not say, ‘‘Y’all
come’’? And why wouldn’t the result be lower cost to the govern-
ment, and better product innovation as well?

Ms. BATES. I can only address it. Certainly those comments, your
thoughts, were also some of the thoughts submitted in response to
the RFI, that centered around why don’t we just have one competi-
tion and do it by categories or levels. And this is under consider-
ation. We are looking at that hard, and going at that, because
many of the industry respondents did recommend that a further re-
fining, and like I said in my statement, one contract versus two,
and perhaps different ways to grouping, to play to the specializa-
tion of certain segments.

Ms. NORTON. I would really like to see, all of us out here in this
IT world know good and well that we have the right and we look
for who does what best and at a lower cost in these related but
highly different categories of service. I must say, I put a great
value on the efficiencies you brought to this contract. I don’t want
to lose any of that.

But for the life of me, I can’t see why allowing these guys to go
at one another with these very different kinds of service, opening
the door to some who may not have been in it all before, that really
bothers me. As we look to companies that, and this happens in gov-
ernment work so often, that somebody who has a leg up continues
to get the contract.

Well, you know, that might work in some kinds of industries. But
in this industry, where the competition has been such that some-
body can and does run ahead of somebody else because of a product
innovation, so who was good yesterday has been surpassed tomor-
row, why shouldn’t we say, ‘‘OK, let’s look at these individual serv-
ices, let’s open the competition, because we are the biggest player
in the universe, we’re going to drive you so hard, we’re going to
drive down our costs even more than we’ve gotten.’’

I must tell you, I think there’s lots more, lots more to be wrung
out of this than you’ve been able to do. I’m looking for ways to do
it. Therefore, I must say I’m very pleased to hear you say that you
are open to looking at the various categories, wireless, Internet and
the rest. And that would mean, of course, that there would be
newer companies, companies that may have specialties in one way
or another.

Let me ask you about the notion of where the company has to
be geographically. There are large bidders and smaller bidders that
don’t provide, for example, long distance service everywhere. Is this
a primary factor in choosing such a vendor?

Ms. BATES. The strategy as stated in the RFI required continuity
of service, which would mean service to every place that it is being
provided to our government customers today for Networx Univer-
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sal. In Networx Select, that requirement was relaxed and respond-
ents would bid wherever they provided the service.

In response to the comments that we received from the RFI, we
are deeply probing that requirement on two fronts. One, we are
probing with our customers to determine the impact, if that wasn’t
as specified, and to learn more about that. With regard to the in-
dustry, we are probing to see, when we say continuity, what are
they hearing. If we were not to have the requirement for continu-
ity, I’m not saying we’d relax it, but if we weren’t, who would be
left behind?

There is an implication that the person that would be left behind
would be Joe in the treetop. Well, I don’t know if it’s just a few
people or if it’s major sections of our country that serve the popu-
lation and the government agencies. So I think that the time we’re
spending now to really further understand that requirement and
probe deeply to get at the facts will help us arrive at whatever the
right solution is as we move forward.

Ms. NORTON. That could not be more important. One size does
not fit all, and if there are efficiencies in non-universal service that
don’t hurt anybody, and you’re looking closely at that, that’s the
way to go at it. Let us find out what the underlying facts are.

The assumption that everybody needs everything, when you con-
sider where the government is located, is the point I’m raising. I’m
very pleased if you’re looking closely to see whether or not that’s
necessary.

Ms. BATES. Thank you.
Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much, Ms. Norton.
Mr. PERRY. Mr. Chairman, if I could just add to that answer,

please.
Chairman TOM DAVIS. Sure.
Mr. PERRY. I would echo Sandy’s comments and yours, Congress-

woman Norton, that robust competition is really a hallmark of this.
We are not trying to do anything else, other than to drive toward
robust competition. That’s part of what has driven the low cost of
what we’ve done so far, and it also, as you point out, is what drives
technological innovation, all these companies working against each
other to move things forward. And we’ve benefited from that.

We would propose to continue to do that in the new contract,
while at the same time making sure that we do all the things nec-
essary to provide for reliable service. That’s the other part of that
equation. It can’t be fragmented to the point that we could have a
disruption. So we take your point, and I just wanted to emphasize
the fact that robust competition is indeed what we would hope to
achieve.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
The gentleman from Utah, Mr. Cannon.
Mr. CANNON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Just following on this line of questioning, can you for the whole

panel, particularly for the GSA members here, can you give me a
sense of what you think the right number of awardees under
Networx would be? On the one hand, as has been said by Rep-
resentative Eleanor Holmes Norton, you have an issue with redun-
dancy, and also network security. Yet if you have too many people,
the price suffers.
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Have we given any thought to what the number of awardees
ought to be?

Ms. BATES. It’s very difficult to say, particularly with this indus-
try, as things change. The Networx Universal, as described in the
RFI, which was kind of the straw man for comment, had require-
ments such as continuity, which we were discussing a moment ago.
I would think that there are many companies that can provide that
universal service, perhaps they wouldn’t be able to provide it nec-
essarily predominantly by themselves. But through partnering
arrangements——

Mr. CANNON. Let me just ask, have you focused on, we have
some major companies, and a lot of minor companies that can pro-
vide services. Have you looked at, it would seem to me you’d want
more than one, that means two or more. But maybe you don’t want
as many as five or six. Has there been some focus on what you’re
looking at for just the number of major contractors?

Ms. BATES. We have not decided yet on a number. We’ve not got-
ten that far. If you’ll recall, in our strategy for 2001, when we com-
pleted it and went out with the RFP, we said there would be a
maximum of two awardees, and obviously a minimum of one but
a maximum of two. We’ve not reached that point yet. And we’ve not
even reached a point yet where we would put a limit, because we’re
not talking about, as your point, 200 companies.

Mr. CANNON. But you will hopefully consider that and come up
with some sort of a list?

Ms. BATES. Yes, sir.
Mr. CANNON. Thank you very much. Do you have a sense of how

we will be introducing the government Voice Over Internet Protocol
in this procurement or in other contexts? What are you thinking
about that now?

Ms. BATES. Well, clearly, we are like everyone else realizing that
Voice Over IP is the technology for the future, and that all of the
network services, as we move on into the 2010, 2012 timeframe,
will be IP-based, including Voice Over IP. So it plays heavily in our
technical specifications and our concept of operations, reflected
throughout our work to date.

The challenge ahead of us is that, when we award the contracts,
we need to be able to do two things: satisfy the existing require-
ments and provide a lighted pathway as people move toward the
new technology. It is not going to be 1 day everybody moves. Some
people, the early adopters, are moving now. Others may not be.

The industry is in the same way. They don’t just start and drop
everything. So it’s a continuum. But I can assure you that
Networx, both universal and select, in whatever strategy we end up
with, will cover that in spades.

Mr. CANNON. Thank you.
Mr. Perry, in particular I’m interested in telework and how we’re

dealing with that. If we talk about DSL, how that fits in and
whether you’re considering any telework-related items in the
Networx solicitation. In particular, is DSL expected to be a compo-
nent of the Networx Universal, will that be like a distinct service,
particularly about how telework is going to be for people working
at home or in some other place, and how that will be brought into
consideration.
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Mr. PERRY. Well, we do support teleworking now, of the type you
described, where the person may be teleworking from their home
with a DSL line. And we obviously have telework centers where
people drive to and agencies or the government provides the facility
there. But that would continue to be supported.

It will be driven, obviously, to some large extent, by individual
agencies, to the extent they’d want to utilize it. But it is available
and will continue to be.

Mr. CANNON. And DSL is going to play a part of that, as you look
into the future?

Mr. PERRY. Yes.
Mr. CANNON. As you’re looking at all these new kinds of tech-

nologies that are coming in, can you talk a little bit about how
those are going to fit in, even those that may not be currently
available in the commercial market?

Mr. PERRY. I’m sorry?
Mr. CANNON. How are new technologies, how are you dealing

with the new technologies, some of which are not even available
today, but which we can anticipate?

Mr. PERRY. Right. Again, to some extent, what we’ve done in FTS
2001, we talked about the 229 modifications that were made in the
original contract. Many of those were made to adopt or adapt to
new technologies that emerged subsequent to the contract. That
will be the case here as well. Whatever those emerging technologies
are that we don’t even know about today, as they become available
they will be incorporated into the contracts.

Mr. CANNON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I see my time has ex-
pired. I yield back.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. The gentlelady from New York, Mrs.
Maloney.

Mrs. MALONEY. Thank you very much. Mr. Perry, you mentioned
that the goal is robust competition, as was the goal for FTS 2001.
And I think one of the easiest ways to understand how to maximize
service and a good product and cost is to really understand what
happened in FTS 2000 and 2001. The chairman, in his opening re-
marks, mentioned that there were 229 modifications to FTS 2001.
I’d like a breakdown on how much that cost. You can competitively
bid something, but then if there are so many modifications, wheth-
er it’s a change in the contract for new expenses or new technology,
if I recall, I believe that new technology in FTS 2000 and 2001 was
supposed to have been competitively bid in a new way. I don’t
think it was supposed to have been a modification.

So my question is, I’d like to know how much we spent on 2001
contracts, and how much we added onto them with ‘‘modifications’’
and whether those modifications were cost overruns, or we really
didn’t think we had to do that in our original contract, and how
much of it was new technology. As I recall, 2001 was new tech-
nology and was to be competitively bid, was it not, in the last con-
tract?

And again, you probably don’t have these numbers, but I think
that’s something that would be important for the committee to un-
derstand, why did we have 229 with modifications, and for what
reason? It could turn out that the 229 modifications cost more than
the original contract. I would just like to look at those numbers.
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Mr. PERRY. Sure. We will provide that to you.
I will tell you though, that we talk about those 229 modifications

with some pride, because these were not cost overruns or cost in-
creases, generally speaking. These modifications were enhance-
ments, and many times, cost reductions. So we’ll be happy to pro-
vide that information to you.

Mrs. MALONEY. Do you know how much the 229 modifications
cost the American taxpayer?

Mr. PERRY. I don’t know the answer to that question.
Mrs. MALONEY. That’s what I’d be looking at.
And also, I think that our country has changed dramatically

since the last contract and the No. 1 concern for many of us is secu-
rity and safety. And I want to know if this new contract has a cat-
egory in it that looks toward a Pentagon attack or a September 11
attack. What are these new technologies that these companies may
have that would make the service more secure and reliable in
times of a tragedy or a terrorist attack? Is that part of the new con-
tract?

Mr. PERRY. Yes, it will be. There is a feature referred to as ‘‘em-
bedded security features.’’ And to go back to the modifications,
some of the modifications that were made under FTS 2001 were for
an enhanced security by means that weren’t available previously,
but became available and became more desirable after September
11.

In fact, some agencies of the government, as you would under-
stand, the Defense Department and some others, have not used the
FTS 2001 contracts because of concerns on security matters. So we
are in the Networx contract addressing those more and more.

Mrs. MALONEY. And since you said security was built into 2001,
and when they attacked the World Trade Center Towers, it was
primarily government offices. There was some private sector, but
we had the SEC there, and we had a lot of Assembly offices there.
There were a lot of government offices there. How did the FTS
2000, 2001 respond to the attacks on September 11? I know we
were out of power for a while. Was that part of your contract? Were
you down at the September 11 site with FTS 2000 and 2001?

Mr. PERRY. Yes. And Sandy may add some details here, but there
was a facility there at the site that was destroyed. We used the
providers under this contract to reestablish operations. We didn’t
do it overnight, but we did it very quickly. The response was gen-
erally reviewed as being very good.

Ms. BATES. I can only add that after the attack, service was re-
stored to the areas as soon as it could be under FTS 2001, as well
as the metropolitan area, the MAAs, the local contracts. We had a
robust program working with our brothers in the Public Building
Service of helping agencies relocate to other office space, and mak-
ing sure that they had service at that time.

In addition, many agencies used backups in other parts of the
country for their data services, and we had service into there. So
I think the companies on both the 2001 and MAA served well in
such a disaster, including the restoration of service to the Penta-
gon.

Mrs. MALONEY. My time is up. Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Hon. Carolyn B. Maloney follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Let me just ask a couple more questions of this panel before we

move on. I think I’ll start this with Mr. Perry.
We continue to hear expressed a concern that GSA is committed

to the centrally managed program outlined in the RFI, and that it’s
unlikely to change the basic framework as the program goes for-
ward. Will you go forward with a program that’s designed based on
the information received from industry, agency stakeholders and
others, even if it differs fundamentally from that currently set forth
in the RFI?

Mr. PERRY. Yes, absolutely. What we will do in the final analysis
is do what meets the needs of our customer agencies, and the capa-
bilities of the industry. At the same time, we believe that our his-
tory has shown us, as we’ve been talking here, about leveraging the
volume of purchases that the Federal Government represents. The
way to do that is through pooling those resources together, not by
fragmenting them to the nth degree.

So as a thought about this, we believe that our going-in approach
ought to be, how can we work as a Federal Government in a col-
laborative way to understand what our inventories are, understand
what our requirements are, understand what the industry capabili-
ties are, and first, begin with the premise that we will try to fash-
ion a solution that provides the best value to the government as
a whole?

Certainly there are some agencies which would have reasons to
operate separately. And we would accommodate that, if they don’t
use the FTS contracts, they are welcome to use other GSA acquisi-
tion vehicles, including schedules, or they obviously have the choice
of doing it independently. But I think logic would say that a start-
ing point would be for us to collaborate to the greatest extent fea-
sible.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. OK. Ms. Koontz, let me ask you, you note
in your statement that the proposed FTS Networx procurement
represents the third in a series of major, centralized telecommuni-
cations procurements undertaken by GSA on behalf of Federal
agencies. What are your thoughts on the viability of using a cen-
tralized telecommunications acquisition to meet the government’s
telecommunications service needs?

Ms. KOONTZ. We think that the concept of a centrally managed
program still has merit and is still viable. You don’t have to look
a whole lot further than the FTS 2001 program itself to see that
there is a demand among agencies for a centrally managed pro-
gram where they are willing to pay a fee to GSA in order to have
GSA acquire and manage these services.

I would add to that, in addition, in our research that we’ve done
of private sector best practices that centralization has a couple of
benefits. One, you get to leverage your requirements across your
organization, or in this case, across multiple agencies. And in addi-
tion, you get to leverage your telecommunications expertise, which
is often a scarce resource in short supply. So the centralization can
also be an appropriate human capital strategy as well.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. OK. Mr. Ladner, Treasury is no stranger
to the pain of contract transition that we hear mentioned so often
in this. Having gone through to some extent under FTS 2000 and
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again at the inception of 2001 of the contract, based on your experi-
ences, are there specific actions you can identify that GSA should
be taking now to make future contract transitions less stressful to
their government agencies? And I’ll ask Mr. Bryson the same thing.

Mr. LADNER. Mr. Bryson actually mentioned a few things in his
testimony that address this. I think to add to that, we believe that
it’s critical for any contract to embed innovation. And one of the as-
pects which seems to change quickest, which we need to remain
most aligned with in the private sector, is in the area of billing.

So as we look to transition off our current contract of TCS, which
expires in September 2005, what we are trying to look at and work
with FTS most specifically on is in the area of billing. How can we
ensure that as we find and address business problems at the oper-
ating level, we ensure that those can be managed in the transition
process appropriately.

To add to what Ms. Koontz said, we believe as well that a cen-
trally managed program is very, very helpful, and there are a lot
of benefits to that. Whether one looks at what’s happening in the
private sector or public sector, IT government reform is pushing
more and more organizations to centralize.

But again, being able to solve business problems and then take
how we’re solving those business problems and introduce those
learnings and those technologies in at the central level is critical.
And again, being able to transition what we’re already doing in
that regard from TCS to say, a Networx contract, would be crucial.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. OK. Mr. Bryson, you might reiterate a
couple of things you said just to get it in this part of the record.

Mr. BRYSON. I would, yes. Of the moneys that we spent on tele-
communications, about half of them are spent on the national in-
frastructure, and about half of them are spent actually at the local
level for services. We’re very much in favor, as I said, of a national
contract that allows us to get the kind of savings that the size of
the government can generate for all of those services.

So to the extent we have a contract that allows courts or other
offices out in smaller locations, away from the major cities, to have
better prices for cellular, local dial tone, those kinds of things, we
think that is helpful.

As we move to the new contract, we really would like to have
GSA and the companies that we deal with look at their interface.
It would be nice to have an electronic way to transmit orders, track
them, have them implemented, and then get billing back in a time-
ly way, so that the services that we ask for, that we contract for,
we know are there, they’re done correctly, and that we’re being
billed correctly for them.

This is a huge juggernaut that we’re dealing with here, we have
multiple companies. If you’re dealing with the small companies
around the country as well who have to then bill back through the
main providers, it is a serious concern keeping all that straight. All
that of course goes through GSA as well, so you’ve got an interest-
ing dilemma in how you make sure that all that information is cor-
rect, that what we’re paying in our billing cycles is correct for what
we’re getting. We think that is an area that really needs to be fo-
cused on, the infrastructure that supports this contract needs to be
looked at very carefully and improved to really serve us well.
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Mr. LADNER. Let me just add, while it’s more of a steady state
issue, and has a lot of ramifications for what we’re transitioning to,
and that is, the area of portfolio management, Clinger-Cohen holds
that we steward resources well across the Department. So what
we’ve been working hard at is figuring out what we’ve got, to figure
out how we’re doing.

With regard to network services, that’s no exception. So what
we’ve been trying to do at Treasury is to understand better in as
close to real time as possible how we’re doing on the network side,
and then help our business owners understand how telecommuni-
cations services are supporting, achieving mission critical objec-
tives.

So having the right kinds of interfaces to get the information
that we need from carriers, from FTS, so we can figure out what’s
going on, is absolutely critical for our portfolio management initia-
tive.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Does anyone else on the panel want to add anything? We’ll keep

the record open for a couple of weeks if Members have questions
they want to forward. I know Mr. Waxman, I think, will have a
couple. And based on the review of some of the comments, we may
have a couple followups. But I appreciate your patience, appreciate
your being here today.

We’ll dismiss this panel, move to the second panel and take
about a 3-minute recess. Thank you very much.

[Recess.]
Chairman TOM DAVIS. The committee will come to order.
Just please rise with me and I’ll introduce you if we could swear

everybody in. Anthony D’Agata, the vice president and general
manager from Government Systems Division at Sprint; Quinten
Johnson, regional vice president, SBC Federal Solutions; Kevin
O’Hara, president and chief operating officer, Level 3 Communica-
tions; Jerry Hogge, the senior VP for Winstar; David Page, vice
president, Federal Systems, BellSouth; Louis Addeo, the president
of AT&T Government Solutions; Shelley Murphy, president, Fed-
eral Marks, Verizon, and Jerry Edgerton, senior vice president,
Government Markets, MCI.

Please raise your right hands.
[Witnesses sworn.]
Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you. Thank you for your patience.

Your total testimony is in the record. I figure if everybody takes
the allotted time or a minimum of 40 minutes, working out before
we get to questions. But you don’t have to take it all if you don’t
want to. But if we can keep on schedule, we all get out of here.
I’ll remind you, your presence is really important, and as you heard
from the previous panel, your comments are really important in
shaping this thing.

So we want to make sure—again your total testimony is in the
record, I’ll just re-emphasize that—but we want to make sure you
get your major points across because it’s important not just that
this committee hear them, but that GSA understands how you un-
derline your important points; take that into account.

We drew out of a hat to see who goes first. This is such a distin-
guished body, we didn’t want to rank one company over another in
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the telecom arena. You can understand—[laughter]—so I’m going
to start on the left, Mr. D’Agata, with you, and move on down.
Thank you.

STATEMENTS OF ANTHONY D’AGATA, VICE PRESIDENT AND
GENERAL MANAGER, GOVERNMENT SYSTEMS DIVISION,
SPRINT CORP.; QUINTEN JOHNSON, REGIONAL VICE PRESI-
DENT, SBC FEDERAL SOLUTIONS; KEVIN O’HARA, PRESI-
DENT AND CHIEF OPERATING OFFICER, LEVEL 3 COMMU-
NICATIONS, LLC; JERRY W. HOGGE, SENIOR VICE PRESI-
DENT, WINSTAR GOVERNMENT SOLUTIONS, LLC; DAVID J.
PAGE, VICE PRESIDENT, FEDERAL GOVERNMENT SALES,
BELLSOUTH CORP.; LOUIS M. ADDEO, PRESIDENT, AT&T
GOVERNMENT SOLUTIONS; SHELLEY MURPHY, PRESIDENT,
VERIZON FEDERAL INC.; AND JERRY A. EDGERTON, SENIOR
VICE PRESIDENT, GOVERNMENT MARKETS, MCI

Mr. D’AGATA. Good morning, Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee. My name is Tony D’Agata, I’m vice president and gen-
eral manager of Sprint’s Government Systems Division.

I would like to express my appreciation for the opportunity to
share with you this morning Sprint’s views on Networx, the follow-
on program to FTS 2001. Simply stated, Sprint endorses GSA’s net-
work acquisition plan to replace the FTS 2001 program. We will,
however, recommend changes to the Networx acquisition.

The Networx acquisition strategy is sound. The government’s ex-
perience over the past 15 years with multiple award, IDIQ, tele-
communications contracts has been extraordinary. These vehicles
have enabled the government to aggregate its buying power to the
benefit of the smallest government agency.

As of the third year of the FTS 2001, the government had saved
over $400 million, compared to the best prices available on FTS
2000. By the end of the term of the FTS 2001, the government sav-
ings will approach over $1 billion. Moreover, FTS has provided to
the government agencies unprecedented management tools, such as
online ordering, pricing and trouble report handling to manage the
accomplishment of their respective missions.

But the carriers cannot take all the credit for delivering unparal-
leled value to the government. The General Services Administra-
tion, as a full partner, has played a significant role in the success
of these vehicles. While some would say that it’s time to change the
above winning formula to one resembling a set of schedules, Sprint
strongly disagrees. It must be remembered that the schedule pro-
curement model has been successful for the procurement of one size
fits all, commercial off-the-shelf commodity items. It is not suited
to the delivery of customized telecommunications solutions envi-
sioned by Networx.

The Networx acquisition strategy should be modified, however.
First, the Networx carriers, contractors should not be put in the po-
sition of assuming the economic risk of an unpredictable access
market. The FTS 2001 required carriers to forward price access
services for 8 years. Unfortunately, full competition and those pro-
jected price reductions in access have not materialized. This has
caused significant financial harm to the service providers. As a re-
sult, the government must consider the future uncertainties in ac-
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cess pricing when forming its price expectations of the Networx
offerors.

Second, the existing Networx procurement strategy is to award
a universal contract to provide the mandatory ubiquitous services
and a select contract to provide niche services. The Networx Select
contract should not be used to cannibalize the Universal Networx
program. If the select program awardees are permitted to subse-
quently provide overlapping but geographically limited similar
services, the select program provider could cherry pick or cream
skim the business base of the universal providers. The select pro-
gram should be reserved exclusively for small and small disadvan-
taged businesses to provide them the opportunity to offer services
complementary to those provided by the Networx Universal provid-
ers. Finally, Sprint recommends that the successor contract not
contain a substantial minimum revenue guarantee [MRG]. One
major rationale to support a substantial MRG is to guarantee the
contractor a specific volume of business to justify the sizable sys-
tem development costs. However, due to the foresight of the archi-
tects of the FTS 2001 acquisition strategy, all of the long distance
providers and MAA local service providers already must comply
with those requirements. Therefore, as long as the Networx billing
and system requirements remain the same, all the likely Networx
offerors should already substantially comply with these require-
ments and there is no need for a significant MRG to cover those
costs.

Fundamentally, Sprint’s message here today is that the Networx
procurement strategy has a long and successful pedigree. We urge
the committee to stay the course, and I’d be happy to answer any
questions that you may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. D’Agata follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Mr. Johnson.
Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for the op-

portunity to discuss the Networx contract. My name is Quinten
Johnson, I’m the regional vice president with SBC Communica-
tions, Federal Solutions. SBC is very pleased in responding to this
very important government program.

There are a couple of issues that would help SBC achieve the
lowest possible rates for the government under this contract. His-
torically, our internal rate determination is based on factors such
as the volume of the service and the opportunity, and the length
of the term of the contract. In this regard, the longer the contract
term, such as 5 year base with five 1-year options, would result in
lower costs, as would the addition of minimum revenue guarantees
demonstrating commitment on the part of the government.

We also believe that the government should seek normal com-
mercial products and services which would allow the companies to
provide existing offerings in the government marketplace, as they
do in the commercial marketplace, resulting in lower costs.

In the cases of special requirements, we feel that the entity caus-
ing the cost should bear the cost. For example, if the government
was able to use the normal billing offerings, then the agency or de-
partment that requires a government-unique bill, that is CLIN,
contract line item number-based, should pay for the extra costs re-
lated to that type of bill. Using our normal billings systems would
result in reduction of billing errors and transition problems.

In the discussion of the structure of the Networx Universal con-
tract, we feel that requiring all vendors to offer services every-
where that the present contract provides would provide potential
higher cost to the government. If vendors have to subcontract to
other companies, it would result in higher administrative costs,
which would result in higher overall costs.

We would suggest that the government allow for different cat-
egories of service and allow vendors to bid on the categories that
they have the greatest expertise in providing. Allowing companies
who have 7 or 8 categories covered out of 10 would allow for a
greater number of companies to participate in the contract, and re-
sult in more competition and lower rates to the government. This
could result in one single contract, rather than requiring a Networx
Universal and Networx Select.

A good model for this kind of bid would be the GSA Connections
contract, where vendors were allowed to bid on different categories
and task orders were competed within the companies that were
qualified in each category. This would allow the government to also
have the ability to offer products and services that go from the
more commodities-type to the very complex-type networks. Addi-
tionally, it would allow companies which have specific expertise to
assist the government in each of the different categories.

We are very pleased to see the requirement for managed network
services, since we have a history of offering this type of service. We
have found that many of these types of services do not fit into a
fixed price service-based or equipment-based CLIN. These managed
services are better served if they are priced on an individual case
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basis, which reflects the customized solution which meets each in-
dividual customer’s unique situation.

We believe that the converged services, such as Voice Over Inter-
net Protocol [VOIP], and Services Blending products such as local
calling, long distance, voice, DSL, and wireless services on one bill
are already here. We think that Networx should have the ability
to include other services and technologies that will be developed in
the future to be included in this contract.

Thank you for allowing SBC the opportunity to participate in
these hearings. SBC looks forward to working with you and the
GSA on the continued development of the Networx contract. I
would be happy to entertain any questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Johnson follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Mr. O’Hara.
Mr. O’HARA. Thank you. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman.
I believe if we look back, I think we would all conclude that the

FTS program has generally worked well and served the needs of
the government. However, since the time that the FTS was last
awarded, there has been tremendous change in our industry. And
we believe strongly at Level 3 that the Networx approach, particu-
larly the universal approach, as contemplated in the RFI, does not
allow the government to take advantage of the changes in our in-
dustry, and in fact would limit the government’s ability to derive
best value.

Level 3 was founded on the principle of deploying the technology
that pushes the cost-of-service down. Our goal was not to have the
lowest cost of service the day our network construction was com-
plete, but rather design and construct our networks in a way that
allowed us to take advantage of future changes in technology and
always enjoy the lowest cost of service.

We invested $14 billion toward this goal, and in those areas
where we offer service, we have become a formidable competitor. In
a matter of a few short years, we’ve become one of the top three
Internet backbones in the world. We’re one of the top two providers
of dial-up services to the Internet, and we’re one of the top trans-
port service providers in both the United States and Europe.

Our goal has never been to emulate the incumbents, as we saw
the industry realigning itself around areas of sustainable competi-
tive advantage. We believe that in a world changing as radically
as ours, trying to be good at all things while competing against fo-
cused competitors is a difficult, if not impossible task.

In this environment, where both the services and the industry
winners and losers are far from certain, it is perilous to try and
predict the future. Instead, users are far better off taking advan-
tage of and accommodating the inevitable changes in their plans.
While the last 5 years have been difficult ones for our industry,
there is no reason to believe that the rate of change is going to slow
down. Against this background, we believe that the government
can best achieve best value by considering the following alter-
natives.

First, allow companies to play to their strengths. Requiring po-
tential bidders to support all services, including legacy services ev-
erywhere, will have the unintended consequence of higher prices.
In the IP arena for instance, where vigorous competition has
emerged over the last few years, we’ve seen prices drop approxi-
mately 80 percent just in the last 2 years.

Second, define the services and the required product attributes
that the government desires, not the underlying technology. Level
3 supports approximately 25 billion minutes per month of calling
in support of our ISP customers. If measured separately, this vol-
ume would place us among the top five local phone companies in
the country. Our customers consistently rate us as their best qual-
ity provider. However, we do not own or deploy a single circuit
switch. Instead, we support the volume with a soft switch, essen-
tially a general purpose computer replacement for the very expen-
sive traditional switching technology. Since we first introduced our
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soft switch services 4 years ago, our customers have enjoyed ap-
proximately an order of magnitude decrease in price.

Third, the government should maintain flexibility on which pro-
viders they do business with, not just today, but throughout the life
of any contract they enter. Since FTS was last awarded, dozens of
new entrants have raised hundreds of billions of dollars of capital.
The cumulative effect on innovation, pricing and quality brought
about by this set of market forces is far greater than any benefits
derived from a long term contractual commitment. Locking into one
or two providers today would deny the government the market ben-
efits over the life of the contract.

In summary, the telecommunications market today does not look
like the industry that existed just a few short years ago. In order
to best derive best value, we believe that the government’s ap-
proach to communications procurement should take advantage of
these market changes.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. O’Hara follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Mr. Hogge.
Mr. HOGGE. Good afternoon, Chairman Davis and members of

the committee. I appreciate the opportunity to appear today to dis-
cuss the GSA’s Networx program. My name is Jerry Hogge, and I
am senior vice president of Winstar Government Solutions. I’m
here to offer Winstar’s perspective as an incumbent supplier in
GSA’s MAA and FTS 2001 programs, and to offer our specific rec-
ommendations as to each of the six issues outlined in your Feb-
ruary 17th letter to industry.

In addition to the six important issues raised by the committee,
I’d like to comment on what Winstar views as the most vital, over-
arching issue for the Networx program, and that is the ability of
the program to properly address homeland security, continuity of
operations and their relationship to our Nation’s telecommuni-
cations networks.

As we all know, communications are essential to the efficient and
effective operation of any organization. This is particularly true
with large, distributed organizations such as the Federal Govern-
ment, where our telecommunications networks are at the heart of
all forms of communication, whether voice, data or video. Through
the terrible events of September 11, 2001, we learned some very
valuable lessons about the importance of communication and the
essential role our telecommunications networks serve in crisis situ-
ations. Unfortunately and more importantly, we were also con-
fronted with some of the frailties and limitations of our tele-
communications networks.

One aspect of homeland security and telecommunications net-
works is physical diversity into and out of key Federal sites. In
fact, numerous independent third party experts and observers have
concluded that all key commercial and government buildings need
to be served by at least two separate facilities-based networks and
enter and exit the building from separate points.

As such, Winstar contends the Networx program should directly
address this important issue. In order for Networx to adequately
address these important issues, there should be an express require-
ment for: One, a comprehensive network inventory assessment;
two, a program mandate that critical government sites be identified
and that special communications requirements be determined, in-
cluding physically diverse infrastructure requirements; three, a
time down requirement for procuring diverse network connectivity
at these critical sites; and four, an ongoing program of review.

I will now direct the remainder of my remarks to the six key
issues raised by the committee. Concerning a centrally managed
program strategy, Winstar continues to see substantial and lasting
value in its relationship with the GSA FTS, and believes that there
are meaningful benefits for the competitive industry and the Fed-
eral agency users through FTS’s acquisition expertise and program
leadership. A centralized acquisition and program approach can fa-
cilitate the establishment of standards, promulgate shared, best
common practices, provide an organized evaluation of alternatives,
and lend a sensible, unified approach to contract management.

For national network requirements, such as those intended to be
within the scope of Networx Universal, a centralized approach also
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reduces transaction costs for the government and for industry par-
ticipants, thereby making the procurement action more efficient for
the parties involved. Both small and large agencies can benefit
from GSA’s ability to aggregate Federal buying power, and from
their highly specialized expertise and telecommunications acquisi-
tion and program management.

Transition strategies and cost and contract performance period.
The transition from one major program to another is a daunting
task. Direct costs, such as service initiation charges, as well as in-
direct costs, such as lost productivity and temporary interruption
of operations can be substantial. The time, capital and human re-
source commitments required by the government as well as the
vendor community weigh heavily in the complex calculus of an
agency’s decision to make a change and thus have a direct link to
the contract’s period of performance.

The transition from the original FTS program to FTS 2000 took
roughly 18 months, and reportedly cost several hundred million
dollars. Approximately 10 years later, the transition from FTS
2000 to FTS 2001 took roughly 2 years to complete and also came
at a substantial cost. The magnitude of these transition costs and
the lengthy timeframes required to complete the task create inertia
against change.

We know empirically that movement between programs and
among vendors is not something agencies take lightly nor engage
in frequently. However, in order for there to be sufficient business
opportunity to drive competition at the time of contracting, transi-
tion must be a practical and sensible option for agencies as they
evaluate the costs and benefits of making a change.

In order for Networx to represent a meaningful business oppor-
tunity to industry and a rational choice for agency users, GSA
must balance these competing factors by: One, creating a shared fi-
nancial resource to defray one-time costs of transition; two, estab-
lishing a 10 to 15-year contract period of performance structured
as two or three 5-year periods; and three, providing minimum reve-
nue guarantees sufficient to motivate competition and justify spe-
cialized investment that may be required to comply with the re-
quirements of the Networx program.

Billing requirements. As with any business opportunity, industry
will evaluate the revenue potential against the cost of acquiring
and maintaining that revenue. The Federal Government has long-
standing and unique requirements for billing telecommunications
services. But as the cost of telecommunications services has de-
clined over the past decades, the rationale for many of these unique
requirements has diminished. The government and industry have
jointly recognized this fact, and have made changes to certain bill-
ing requirements. Winstar expects the trend toward commercial
standards to continue into the Networx program.

Services and technologies required by the agency users. In order
for the GSA and the Federal agency users to achieve maximum
benefit through the Networx program, there must be a means for
ensuring that both mature and leading edge technologies are avail-
able to agency users. By mandating 14 major service categories,
each with multiple sub-service components that must be provided
on a ubiquitous basis, the Networx program will inherently limit
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the number of potential bidders to only the largest telecommuni-
cations companies. At a time in our history when technology ad-
vances and service innovation are occurring at such a rapid pace,
this broad mandate and resulting limitation on potential prime bid-
ders works against the government’s interest. Winstar recommends
that GSA consider a tiered approach to service offerings designed
to take advantage of the strengths of as many companies as pos-
sible.

In conclusion, I’d like to again congratulate GSA on its accom-
plishments through FTS 2001 and the MAA program initiatives.
GSA has done an exceptional job at managing complex programs
through some of the most challenging times in our industry and in
our country.

At this time in our Nation’s history when homeland security is
one of our greatest challenges, I submit that economic savings
should not be the most important objective for the Networx pro-
gram. Instead, our collective focus in this procurement should be
on ensuring that the Networx program does everything possible to
guarantee that telecommunications services are available to facili-
tate the efficient operation of government in routine and crisis situ-
ations, and achieve these objectives by utilizing the strengths of as
many telecommunications companies as possible.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Hogge follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Mr. Page.
Mr. PAGE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the com-

mittee. My name is Dave Page, and I’m the vice president for
BellSouth Federal Division.

It’s a privilege to appear before you today to present the views
of BellSouth on this new important government program, Networx.
Our response to the Networx RFI emphasized the need for open
and fair partnering, use of best commercial practices in as many
areas of the acquisition process as possible, and an innovative con-
tracting strategy designed to concurrently drive prices downward
and reduce contract modification overhead. We have four rec-
ommendations.

First, Mr. Chairman, we believe both Networx Universal and
Networx Select awards should be made at the same time. As the
RFI is written today, Networx Universal will receive their award
9 months prior to Networx Select. Under this scenario, Networx
Universal awardees will have established themselves as vendors of
choice for almost a year prior to Networx Select awardees being
able to begin. Subdividing procurements by areas of need would
complement the select and universal categories. For example, in-
stead of finding two or three companies in the world that might be
universal by the early definitions, you could have 10 companies
who offer long distance, VOIP, etc.

Second, we also strongly advocate the use of standard commer-
cial pricing structures in billing platforms. CLIN-based pricing,
which is an artificial bundling of charges, is government-specific
and does not represent best practices in commercial business.
CLIN-based pricing requires either the development of a cus-
tomized billing platform or manual conversion from commercial
billing to CLIN billing, both of which are inconsistent with lower-
ing costs.

Third, we believe timely contract modifications are needed to pro-
vide the most advanced and up to date services to end-user agen-
cies. The current modification process under an MAA takes far too
long. Specifically, we believe the modification process should be
handled either at the regional or national level, but not both. Re-
quired information for modification requests should be simple and
straightforward: brief technical descriptions, brief descriptions of
benefits and pricing. The government should commit to a rapid
timeframe within which the modification request would be proc-
essed, say 30 days.

Finally, moving beyond the incremental to the innovative, ad-
dressing timely contract modifications and more flexible pricing
strategy, the automatic inclusion of approved tariffs under Networx
and the use of tariff pricing as not to exceed pricing would be a sig-
nificant step forward for GSA. I emphasize that the pricing should
be used as a ceiling; discounts would be handled on an individual
case basis.

Mr. Chairman, BellSouth’s recommendations are straightforward
and direct. GSA is moving forward with good intentions to be a
true best provider to its customers. With the suggestions made
today, BellSouth is confident GSA will continue to be the govern-
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ments’ best answer to complex, involved communications contracts
awards.

Mr. Chairman, BellSouth appreciates the opportunity to share its
views, and we welcome any questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Page follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Mr. Addeo.
Mr. ADDEO. Good afternoon, Chairman Davis and members of

the committee. My name is Lou Addeo, I’m the president of AT&T
Government Solutions.

I appreciate the opportunity to present AT&T’s views concerning
GSA’s Networx acquisition strategy. AT&T commends the commit-
tee’s interest in this important acquisition, and looks forward to
working with both the committee and GSA to meet government
telecommunications and network needs. AT&T has a proud history
of providing service to the government. Thousands of AT&T em-
ployees provide sophisticated integration information solutions,
professional services and network technology.

Networx is a logical follow-on to GSA’s successful FTS 2001 Fed
wireless and satellite programs, and GSA should be commended for
its initiative in preparing the Networx acquisition. If properly
structured, Networx can provide agencies and taxpayers three im-
portant advantages: convergence of services, security and ubiq-
uitous service. We have recommendations for each.

First, Networx can encourage convergence of services over IP,
Internet Protocol, with the promise of improved technical capabil-
ity, increased security and lower costs. Agencies will be attracted
to providers that can offer such innovations as Web-based business
transactions, multi-media instant message, broad band wireless,
and grid networking.

Second, in the post September 11th era, Networx must address
the government’s need to have unsurpassed network security and
survivability. AT&T has made huge investments in its network,
nearly $3 billion in 2003 alone, so it can provide security IT serv-
ices. Events such as the September 11th attacks, the 2003 black-
out, the seemingly daily attacks by computer viruses and worms,
and the recent anthrax and ricin attacks on Capitol Hill further
demonstrate the need for national security emergency prepared-
ness and continuing plans. For this reason, AT&T recommends
that robust security capabilities be expressly required in Networx.

Third, the agency mission requirements demand ubiquitous serv-
ices. Networx should guarantee the agencies that the successful
Networx contractors will serve all their existing personnel and cus-
tomers. AT&T supports the acquisition goals of service continuity
to all existing and new FTS 2001 users. We must be able to provide
service virtually anywhere. Agencies simply cannot afford to leave
some constituencies behind. They must reach every corner of the
United States and perhaps around the globe.

These three opportunities, convergence, security and ubiquity,
make it critical that the Networx acquisition should stay on its
present schedule, or perhaps be accelerated, so the government can
realize the benefits of both converged technologies and large scale
contracting. Our analysis indicates that many agencies recently
have bypassed FTS 2001 and acquired services through independ-
ent acquisitions. Agencies may be taking these unilateral actions
because the remaining period of FTS 2001 is short. This short time
period introduces substantial limitations into an agency’s ability to
plan for and address telecommunications and network require-
ments. For this reason, a new contract is critical.
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We understand that GSA has the goals of continuous competi-
tion, ease of acquisition, use of commercial methods and expedi-
tious transition. Let me discuss each of these. Continuous competi-
tion. Multiple contract awards will maximize competition, reduce
costs and provide contractors enough business to recover costs and
provide best value.

Schedule contracts. AT&T agrees with the multi-tiered acquisi-
tion strategy because it provides agencies choice and flexibility in
satisfying their network needs. To bring agencies even greater
flexibility, GSA should provide an additional option for agencies of
basic telecommunications-like schedule.

Three, contract term and practices. Many GSA objectives can be
met through commercial contract terms and practices. For example,
some agencies may be satisfied to be billed using commercial bill-
ing systems. Commercial systems typically result in simplification,
better prices, easier transitions, and more flexible business ar-
rangements. AT&T looks forward to working with GSA and agen-
cies to bring commercial best practices into Networx.

Modernization and transition. GSA and user agencies must ac-
tively manage and accelerate transition. I urge the Federal Govern-
ment to move expeditiously on Networx to bring an unparalleled
level of service and innovation to U.S. citizens in the 21st century
E-Gov. world.

I thank the committee for the opportunity to share AT&T’s views
on Networx acquisition. AT&T is committed to serving the govern-
ment to assure that this opportunity is fully met. I look forward to
any questions you may have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Addeo follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
Ms. Murphy.
Ms. MURPHY. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I

want to thank you for giving me the opportunity to testify today.
The current acquisition strategy as described in the RFI for

Networx is unlikely to provide robust competition from many
sources, thereby restricting the government from securing cost-ef-
fective, high quality services. Moreover, the current plan does not
encourage industry to provide new technology or innovative solu-
tions to meet the government’s increasingly complex information
technology requirements.

We believe that the two-contract award approach of Networx
Universal and Networx Select is flawed. The Networx Universal ac-
quisition is geared to the traditional long distance carriers, and
represents business as usual for FTS and the agencies. The univer-
sal procurement would have a small number of awardees. The
large number of mandatory services that must be delivered within
the United States and to international locations under the Networx
Universal procurement reduces competition, limits new market en-
trants and also reduces the attractiveness of the Networx Select
procurement to other competitors.

The Networx Select procurement appears to be for all other ven-
dors, both large and small. However, it is unclear how the select
vendors will compete with the universal providers, since the select
contract is scheduled for award 9 months after the award of the
universal contract. The select procurement would not allow incum-
bent local exchange carriers, competitive local exchange companies,
wireless carriers, satellite providers, systems integrators, or small
businesses to directly compete with traditional long distance ven-
dors.

Some would say that the universal procurement approach is
needed to provide service continuity for existing customers. We
agree that service continuity should be provided for those cus-
tomers who do not want to make a change at this time. However,
all customers will eventually transition to new technologies, either
because they have new application requirements or to take advan-
tage in the improvement in price performance that those new tech-
nologies, like Convergence or Voice Over IP will provide. It is in-
cumbent upon industry, GSA and government customers to work
together to ensure smooth transitions to different providers or new
service platforms. Verizon is confident that we can mitigate transi-
tion risks for those customers choosing to make a transition by ac-
tive project management with dedicated resources.

There is no need to artificially create two procurement classifica-
tions of universal and select, when the marketplace can determine
the best solution. For example, if the Department of Agriculture,
with numerous remote sites, has a requirement for services at all
locations, then a vendor with greater infrastructure coverage will
have an advantage over a vendor with fewer facilities. Conversely,
there are other agencies with requirements for services primarily
in major metropolitan areas or specific regions where more ven-
dors, including Verizon, could compete equally against traditional
long distance carriers.
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Competition in the marketplace and customer requirements
should determine the awardees for these specific task orders.
Verizon requests that the government consider several key changes
to the Networx acquisition strategy to maximize competition, re-
duce risk and achieve best value, while ensuring rapid introduction
of new technologies and offerings.

First, eliminate the distinction between Networx Universal and
Networx Select and create one Networx procurement with several
service categories, allowing for multiple awardees within each cat-
egory. Significantly reduce the number of mandatory and ubiq-
uitous service offerings. Develop multiple categories of services, for
example, voice, data, converged solutions, and others to allow all
segments of the industry to participate in direct competition with
the traditional long distance carriers. If desired, some of the stand-
ard commodity based service offerings could be placed on GSA
schedules. Allow vendors to structure their offerings to the geog-
raphies where they provide services with the opportunity to expand
them during the life of the contract. Reduce the number of govern-
ment-unique management, operation, and billing requirements to
allow vendors to use their commercial systems, thereby reducing
costs and risk for the government. Finally, create a rapid contract
modification process to add new technologies as they are made
available.

In summary, GSA should allow the marketplace to drive the
service offerings, geographic coverage and prices for the Networx
acquisition. The dual procurement approach will only dilute the
power of the marketplace and cause increased costs, higher risks
and added confusion for the government. A single procurement
with multiple awards based on several categories of service config-
ured for maximum industry participation will produce the most
flexible and stable contract platform for the future and result in
cost savings for the government.

I thank the committee for the opportunity to discuss the Networx
procurement, and would be pleased to answer any questions.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Murphy follows:]

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:25 Jul 12, 2004 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00166 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 D:\DOCS\94004.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



163

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:25 Jul 12, 2004 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00167 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 D:\DOCS\94004.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



164

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:25 Jul 12, 2004 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00168 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 D:\DOCS\94004.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



165

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:25 Jul 12, 2004 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00169 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 D:\DOCS\94004.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



166

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:25 Jul 12, 2004 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00170 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 D:\DOCS\94004.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



167

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:25 Jul 12, 2004 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00171 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 D:\DOCS\94004.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



168

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:25 Jul 12, 2004 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00172 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 D:\DOCS\94004.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



169

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:25 Jul 12, 2004 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00173 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 D:\DOCS\94004.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



170

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:25 Jul 12, 2004 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00174 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 D:\DOCS\94004.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



171

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you very much.
And Jerry, before we get to you, let me just note, that was a vote.

We have two votes on the floor. What I intend to do is let you fin-
ish your testimony, try to get a question or two in, then I’m going
to turn the meeting over to Ms. Norton. Unfortunately, she doesn’t
get to come over and vote with us. Now, we’re trying to change
that, but that’s another whole story. [Laughter.]

And I’m going to give her some of my questions to ask. And
Chris, if you want to come back, we can hold them or we can give
the questions, we can get them all in the record. That way we can
move you on. I know from your perspective, when this is over, in-
stead of holding you for what could be some time, consultants bill
the whole time. So we are conscious of that—[laughter]—and I
want to get them out of here as quick as we can, so our phone bills
stay low. Mr. Edgerton.

Mr. EDGERTON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the
committee. Good afternoon. My name is Jerry Edgerton, I’m the
senior vice president of MCI’s Government Markets Division. I ap-
preciate the opportunity to appear before the committee today.
Thanks to you, Mr. Chairman, and the committee, for your support
of the FTS program.

I’m here today to share MCI’s perspective on GSA’s upcoming
Networx procurement. MCI is the largest telecommunications pro-
vider to the U.S. Government. My company supports more than 75
Federal agencies, and some of the most complex and demanding
networks in the world.

MCI has had the privilege of working under a number of contract
vehicles to provide the best possible service on behalf of the govern-
ment to the American taxpayer. Our guiding principle has been
and will always be to make sure that the Federal agencies get the
full benefits of competition, including the best available technology,
world class service, innovative problem solving, and most impor-
tantly, low prices.

I would like to also thank the GSA, particularly the FTS organi-
zation, for their leadership during a tumultuous time in the indus-
try. Their leadership has resulted in the FTS 2001 program that
has delivered very strong results across all government agencies.
According to a recent GSA IG report to Congress, and as has been
previously mentioned here today, FTS has saved the government
more than $574 million in fiscal year 2003 alone, and almost $2 bil-
lion for the life of the program. The same report finds that the pric-
ing for FTS 2001 services are 53 percent lower than the same serv-
ices provided to commercial clients. Agencies and taxpayers have
been well served by FTS 2001.

MCI has worked closely with GSA and government agencies to
deliver innovative solutions in many areas, including call centers,
security solutions, and importantly, disaster recovery. These serv-
ices were added to the FTS contract as customer need and tech-
nology evolved since the original award in 1998.

MCI continues to bring competition and innovation to the FTS
program. Even through the difficult challenges of the past 2 years,
we have remained laser focused on quality and customer service.
MCI has overcome the challenges and is here today a new com-
pany. We have a new board of directors and a new senior manage-
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ment team. We have an unsurpassed commitment to the highest
business ethics, and will be the model for corporate governance.

The new MCI has been working tirelessly to restore public trust
and successfully emerge from Chapter 11. With the exception of
completing our financial filings, MCI has satisfied all significant
tasks required for its emergence, including obtaining all Federal
and State regulatory approvals. Emergence is expected within the
next couple of months.

In addition, after a careful review by GSA, MCI was found to be
a responsible government contractor. An independent third party
conducted a customer satisfaction survey in August 2003 to gauge
how well MCI is serving our government customers on the FTS
2001 program. MCI received universally high marks for commu-
nication and overall performance. I’m proud to say that our cus-
tomers cited MCI’s people as its greatest strength. This is impor-
tant to us, because it reaffirmed that our account teams and cus-
tomer service specialists were continuing to focus on our customers,
despite the challenges facing the company during this period.

MCI is convinced, based on our experience, that the Networx pro-
gram will continue to build on the success of the FTS 2001, and
can maximize its primary goals of continuity, innovative solutions
and flexible and competitive pricing. In our response to the
Networx RFI, we recommended a three-tiered approach. The first
category would be commodity-like services with commercial sup-
port. The second would add more complex services and govern-
ment-specific management and operations support, similar to FTS
2001. The third would be task orders for customized complex re-
quirements. This three-tiered approach will maximize cost savings
by leveraging the buying power of the entire government, main-
taining the flexibility to obtain customers services and benefit from
ongoing innovations and technology.

Mr. Chairman, there are a couple of additional issues that I
would like to bring to the committee’s attention that will affect the
ultimate success of the Networx program. First, a binding consider-
ation for many agencies is the continuity of service. Agencies with
remote small locations should not be left behind, nor should the
constituents that they serve. The Networx contract must require
the winning vendors to provide service everywhere that service is
provided to today. Vendors may need to form partnerships to
achieve this goal. It is a critical necessity for agencies that offer
services directly to the public, such as the Social Security Adminis-
tration or the Indian Health Services or the Department of Agri-
culture, as well as agencies responsible for national security and
defense.

Second, to reduce the overall costs to agencies and ultimately the
taxpayers, GSA should limit the expansion of the FTS 2001 billing,
reporting and monitoring requirements. Current FTS 2001 require-
ments provide significant benefits to all agencies. However, if an
agency has unique requirements, a task order approach eliminates
the possibility of a significant cost increase borne by all agencies
for a solution that benefits only a few.

In conclusion, let me answer directly the question posed by the
committee: Does a centralized government telecom plan jive with
an evolving market? The answer is definitely yes. The FTS 2001
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program saved government agencies both large and small hundreds
of millions of dollars, while at the same time allowing them to ad-
dress the unique requirements of their missions. The Networx con-
tract will continue to build on the success of FTS 2001 by providing
similar cost savings, assuring that agencies have the flexibility to
meet all of their communications needs, and providing an efficient
vehicle for Federal users to obtain innovative solutions in an evolv-
ing marketplace.

I thank you for the opportunity to appear. I’m available for any
questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Edgerton follows:]
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Chairman TOM DAVIS. Thank you.
Let me just very quickly throw out two questions that I’ve got,

then Ms. Norton has some others, and I’ll turn the gavel over to
her, and we’ll go over and vote. I’ll come back if she’s not through,
but we may well be through.

No. 1, is expanding the scope of the contract to allow State and
local governments to participate off the schedule, how does that af-
fect you? Your rates are so low in this case that you can’t afford
to do this to others. I’d like to just get a reaction to that, to the
State and local governments being able to use this and buy any-
thing whether it’s GWAC schedules, whatever.

And second, some have suggested that it’s imperative that all
government locations be served by a single, ubiquitous contract,
others argue that innovative solutions to some communications
needs would be encouraged by not mandating service to all current
locations, and perhaps the standard ubiquitous service model may
not be appropriate. What’s your response to that? The ubiquitous
model or scenarios that are tough to serve, they’re areas where you
don’t make any money. I’ve gotten different reactions to that as I
hear the testimony.

So those are my general questions. I’m turning the gavel over to
Ms. Norton, and she has the authority to adjourn this if she wants.
I told her not to get too comfortable in the chairman’s chair.
[Laughter.]

But we are working together on this, and I thank you very much.
Ms. NORTON [assuming Chair]. I’m not going to sit in the Chair’s

seat, because I would surely be tempted not to give it up if he
comes back. [Laughter.]

But I am going to allow any of you who wish to begin to answer
the questions first that the Chair has just posed.

Mr. D’AGATA. Ms. Norton, I would support State governments
having the opportunity to procure off of Networx. They, I know,
would be delighted to have that opportunity. It would save procure-
ment costs on their part, and it would benefit industry from having
to compete on a State-by-State basis for the needs of the States.

Ms. NORTON. On that question, on that one issue, is there anyone
else who wants to respond?

Mr. ADDEO. Yes, Congresswoman Norton. I support it in a gen-
eral sense, having supported State and local governments for a few
years. They do have some special approaches to doing business.

Now, I think in general, they could take advantage of a contract
of this type. But some State and local governments also pass down
their price performance to non-State and local governments. So it
would almost look as if they were passing down the pricing to com-
mercial business. In that particular case, I would see that is a
blending of the protection generally afforded Federal Government,
State and local government in terms of pricing, that would be an
issue. Other than that, I don’t think it would be an issue.

Ms. NORTON. What kind? Are those commercial entities, or non-
profits?

Mr. ADDEO. Yes, they’re commercial. Some could be non-profits,
some could be commercial and some could be construed as both.

Ms. NORTON. Any other responses on that?
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Mr. EDGERTON. I’d like to respond to that. We provide services
to several States. What we find generally in conflict is that their
procurement regulations are State specific, and they would prob-
ably have to make some exceptions in order to deal with, and buy
off of, the FTS contract. It would not be a universal, just the privi-
lege to buy off the FTS contract, but not necessarily allow the
States to do that.

Ms. NORTON. No, it wouldn’t, so those who wanted to might and
those who didn’t——

Mr. EDGERTON. If their procurement rules allow that. We’re see-
ing all kinds of different procurement rules.

Ms. NORTON. And some might be quite willing to change their
procurement rules if in fact there were cost savings here, as I as-
sume there would be. I’m certain for the District of Columbia there
would be.

Are there other responses to the Chair’s first question? Then
we’ll go on to his second question. Yes, Ms. Murphy.

Ms. MURPHY. With respect to the first question, Verizon would
also support cooperative purchasing, assuming that it could be lim-
ited to governmental entities. We see that as allowing all of the
public sector to take advantage of the broader purchasing power of
the Federal Government.

Ms. NORTON. How about Mr. Davis’ second issue? Does anyone
want to comment on that one?

Ms. MURPHY. Ms. Norton, with respect to ubiquitous service or
not, Verizon’s position is that if you had a procurement approach
that provided specific task orders, the agencies could decide wheth-
er they needed service to be provided ubiquitously or not. When we
look at traditional voice long distance services, for example, those
have traditionally been offered on a ubiquitous basis. We certainly
wouldn’t want to disadvantage those agencies that want to con-
tinue that way.

But as you look at the emergence of new technologies, very often
those are not available on a ubiquitous basis, they may come out
first in larger metropolitan areas and then be offered more broadly
over time. We would especially want newer technologies to be
available to the government on a non-ubiquitous basis, so that the
agencies could perhaps have the opportunity to pilot new tech-
nologies, which would allow them to ease their transition costs and
risks.

Ms. NORTON. My understanding from the question that I asked
the prior panel is that they are willing to look into that. I’m not
sure. It does seem to me if you’re talking about a country as big
and diverse as this, we’ve got to look at those options. I was
pleased to see that was seriously being considered.

Mr. Edgerton.
Mr. EDGERTON. Yes, Madam Chairwoman. Do you like that title?
Ms. NORTON. I’ll accept that. [Laughter.]
Mr. EDGERTON. Our experience in dealing with the customers

and the agencies is that, when they roll out a program, they roll
it out ubiquitously. They may do it on a timing basis, but the peo-
ple in New Mexico or the people at Social Security Administration,
I think our toughest site was at the bottom of the Grand Canyon.
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They want the same level of service. They want the same response
time as the people in Baltimore get.

So it’s a demand brought about by technology. I was thinking
about what’s changed since we entered into this contract. Most of
us had modems. What’s a modem? And we dialed up at 56 kilo-
bytes, and now most of us have cable TV access or DSL from
Verizon. And in turn, just the expectations have changed. And
that’s taking place in the agencies and by the customers. So the
ability to provide ubiquitous services is a demand. We are in a po-
sition and have attempted to fulfill that demand.

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Addeo.
Mr. ADDEO. I’m not as sweet talking as Jerry, but—[laughter.]
Ms. NORTON. Just try a little bit of it. [Laughter.]
Mr. ADDEO. I’ll work on it.
Mr. EDGERTON. And you never will be.
Mr. ADDEO. No, I won’t. I won’t.
I think ubiquitous service in the dimension that we just talked

about is one that we all support. The network and the carrier com-
munity and the partners here at the table are not just using and
looking at ubiquity from the perspective of providing basic service
alone in themselves, but of providing services through partners.
And networks are evolving technologically, and so are we evolving
through partnerships, and we know how to do not only the basic
network work, but we also know how to do network integration
work, which is a natural evolution of where we’re going in terms
of telecommunications.

Ms. NORTON. Mr. O’Hara.
Mr. O’HARA. Ms. Norton, I believe that there is an absolute re-

quirement for ubiquity of service. However, it’s not apparent to me
that a single provider needs to be relied upon to provide that serv-
ice. No carrier on this panel is capable of providing all services
themselves. They do partner, they do select teaming partners, etc.
However, there is a cost associated with that partnership, depend-
ing on the sophistication of the company involved. Either way,
those costs of the partnership get passed through to the govern-
ment, and I would submit that in many instances, the government
may be better off by taking business, and buying, for instance, from
a Verizon in Verizon territory versus an SBC in Verizon territory
that would probably be subcontracting to Verizon.

So while there may be a need at the agency level for ubiquity of
service, it’s not apparent that you’d need to have a requirement
that all providers provide all things everywhere.

Ms. NORTON. Yes, sir, is this Mr. D’Agata?
Mr. D’AGATA. Yes. Ms. Norton, I think one of the beauties of the

FTS 2001 program is that the General Services Administration is
able to aggregate requirements to the benefit of all agencies. So
contractors consider that and provide prices that are very competi-
tive.

Most of the agencies that we do business with want a single
point of contact for their services. So if it happens to be Customs
and Border Patrol and they have services going to remote sites
around the country, they want someone to manage that for them.
They want someone to provide a wide area network for all of those
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locations, and they want service level agreements to be met at each
site. One site is not necessarily more important than another.

So I think the benefit to the FTS 2001 program and hopefully the
Networx program is that it will be able to provide ubiquity to all
of the agencies.

Ms. NORTON. This discussion is most important. First of all,
we’ve broken down ubiquity to what it means. Yes, for Border Pa-
trol, but what about the 50 other agencies who may have needs
that are far more concentrated? That’s why somebody needs to look
at this. If we’ve got the big bucks here, we have to look at what
in fact ubiquity means, and whether indeed what we have now is
all things told, the best way to do it, because you don’t make a hell
of a lot of savings breaking it up into several companies.

But it’s clear from the testimony of the prior panel they don’t
know. But what is also clear is that they want to find out. And
that’s why I think everybody here ought to be satisfied with that
notion. Was there anyone else who wanted to respond on the ubiq-
uity question?

Mr. PAGE. I would like to just kind of tag along on what you just
said. For example, Health and Human Services might want a ubiq-
uitous nationwide network, but CDC, which is located in Atlanta,
may have some very unique requirements that don’t fit that ubiq-
uitous network. I think we need to have the flexibility to be able
to look at the people that do want the network that’s nationwide,
and the ones that are just very local in nature, with very specific
needs.

Ms. NORTON. Are there any other responses there? Let me ask
a question that the chairman wanted to ask. And I’d like to hear
what each of you, what the response of each of you would be to this
question. Will your company be able to participate with a reason-
able chance of success in Networx as it is currently configured in
the RFI? Why don’t we just start here and go down the line.

Mr. D’AGATA. From Sprint’s standpoint, Ms. Norton, we feel that
we will be able to compete in the Networx architecture.

Mr. JOHNSON. Ms. Norton, from SBC, absolutely we could com-
pete. I think there would be some of the issues that we outlined
earlier, transition, billing, things like that, but absolutely we’d be
in a position to compete.

Mr. O’HARA. From a Level 3 perspective, I suspect that we could
compete. We may choose not to compete for the universal portions
of the program, as the government through that program is essen-
tially shifting risks and costs onto Level 3 where we don’t see add-
ing a lot of value. To the extent that a tiered approach or some
other select approach is adopted, then I think we could bring tre-
mendous value through this process to the government.

Mr. HOGGE. As far as Winstar is concerned, I guess the answer
depends upon the ultimate answer to the ubiquity question, how
that turns out. In terms of Winstar competing for this as a prime
bidder, if ubiquity turns out to mean everything everywhere, par-
ticularly with some concept of a postalized rate, that would be
quite a challenge for Winstar, given our network architecture and
infrastructure is focused and concentrated in major metropolitan
markets. If ubiquity turns out to mean something else, then the
answer to my question would improve in terms of Winstar compet-
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ing for Networx as a prime bidder. Certainly, as an incumbent pro-
vider in the MAA program and FTS 2001, we have a substantial
incumbency position, particularly on the local side. So we have
demonstrated our ability to compete. It’s just the scope and breadth
of the way the RFI is written today that is giving us some cause
for concern.

Mr. PAGE. From a BellSouth perspective, we certainly could go
after the universal part of Networx. However, we would have to do
that through many layers of subcontractors to be able to hit the
ubiquity that it currently calls for. At that business case review, we
might choose not to do so. That’s why we feel strongly that we need
to have the merging of the select and the universal with different
categories.

Mr. ADDEO. AT&T feels strongly that we could compete, given
the current RFI. I think over 49 respondents came in and re-
sponded to it. And with regard, as we follow on with the discussion
on ubiquity, I think it really brings to the fore one of the key ques-
tions. We will be partnering with other carriers, other companies
and other partners, either directly in, and neither to the universal
and/or the other and perhaps on the schedule side.

Ms. MURPHY. Ms. Norton, Verizon would have difficulty respond-
ing to the universal portion of Networx on our own, without exten-
sive partnerships that would add cost to the government. We have
not yet determined whether we would be interested in participating
in the select portion, because that has not been as well defined so
far. Assuming that GSA, because of its openness to some of the
ideas discussed today, combines the procurements into one with
some multiple categories where there is the ability to provide serv-
ices on a more flexible basis, then Verizon would be well positioned
to compete on the Networx contract.

Mr. EDGERTON. I find it fascinating that we, in fulfillment of the
current set of services of FTS 2001, use all the people at this table
to fulfill those services. We have contracts and basically use these
competitors to provide the services in fulfillment of FTS 2001. So
we are in a position to compete and look forward to it.

Ms. NORTON. All right, now, I want to get a little competition
going on the panel. [Laughter.]

As you might have gleaned from my earlier comments, I’m inter-
ested in the lowest price for the government, of course with the
requisite quality of service. But I belong to the ‘‘show-me school’’
when it comes to lowering prices. There’s a kind of instinctive no-
tion that if you have several categories of service and multiple
awards in each category that you would lower prices. But that’s in-
stinctive. I’m not sure it’s true.

Would any of you be prepared to tell me why the price for the
government would be lower than it is now in your view, if in fact
we have that kind of competition among categories of service and
with multiple awards to a number of companies? Why would the
price be lower than it is now?

Mr. ADDEO. At the risk of starting the war, Madam Chairwoman,
although I don’t think there would be—I do think that a couple of
comments first of all, I don’t think, if this was a like-for-like con-
tract, that you’d see a significant amount of price reductions. Al-
though I don’t think it will be.

VerDate 11-MAY-2000 11:25 Jul 12, 2004 Jkt 000000 PO 00000 Frm 00195 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 D:\DOCS\94004.TXT HGOVREF1 PsN: HGOVREF1



192

I do think, however, that some of the——
Ms. NORTON. Why don’t you think so? If competition is supposed

to do that, why doesn’t it do it in this case?
Mr. ADDEO. I think that the current services, if you compare

them against previous contracts, they’re managed every year down,
automatically there’s a price reduction, and there’s some market-
to-market benchmarking already that exists within the contract. I
think you heard already that the gentleman from Sprint had indi-
cated that there was some concern as to the pricing on access, be-
cause there was not, in his forward view, the pricing on access re-
ductions that he put into his contract where perhaps the others
didn’t win.

But I think that there’s convergence coming on with the network,
where you’ll see price performance enhancements and things like
voice and video, which cost probably more than they need to cost
right now, over time being converged into a technology that will be
able to help reduce costs. That has to be identified and borne out
over the next few months, few years. But you’ll get substantial
price reductions and price performance changes. But not on the
like-for-like services.

Ms. NORTON. Yes, Mr. O’Hara.
Mr. O’HARA. This is a case where, not surprisingly, I actually do

disagree with a number of the other members of the panel. I think
if you just look at what has happened in the private sector over the
course of the last 3 or 4 years, at the differences in terms of price,
the rate of price performance improvement or price compression. In
those segments of the business that have been highly competitive
versus those other segments of the business that have been less
competitive, at least on a relative basis, you see radical changes in
the rate of price performance.

I don’t see any reason to believe that same dynamic would not
play out within the government sector. Whether you take the gov-
ernment’s buying and you break it up into two or three buckets,
they still represent massive buckets. Even if you were to break it
down into many dozens of buckets, it would still have the where-
withal and the clout to bring tremendous pricing, complimented by
much more rigorous competition for some segments of the business.
And in those segments where you may not have as rigorous a com-
petition, I think what I’m hearing for the Montanas and the Border
Patrols and the like, you’re still going to have at least three people
competing, which is as good as you’re likely to get through the uni-
versal approach in those areas.

So I think there’s tremendous benefit to be gleaned. I think the
evidence from the private sector would bear that out.

Ms. NORTON. You know, Mr. Addeo, I hear what you’re saying,
and with this kind of contract, perhaps it is the case, you under-
stand it is counterintuitive. It’s counterintuitive to say, particularly
when we’re dealing in IT, there are things that even my IT people,
they’re almost giving them away now compared to what we were
paying for them 3 years ago. It doesn’t happen in everything that
way, but certainly in IT, you just can’t keep up with what competi-
tion has done.

And again, I recognize this is a unique contract. There’s not an-
other contract like this in the world. So I’m willing, and I believe
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that GSA is willing, to look at what Mr. O’Hara refers to, which
is the experience in the private sector, to see if it obtains here. But
we ought to see if it obtains here, recognizing the uniqueness of the
area in which we are operating with this GSA contract.

Let me ask another question while the chairman is getting him-
self together here. Does the bundling of services, which is what we
have here, make it harder or easier for small and minority busi-
nesses to participate in this contract?

Mr. JOHNSON. Ms. Norton, I think absolutely, because I think
there’s always going to be a certain niche——

Ms. NORTON. What is absolutely?
Mr. JOHNSON. That it would help, having minority businesses in-

volved. I think certain services, especially a lot of the new tech,
Voice Over IP, broadband deployment, I think there’s going to be
an active role, especially in certain geographies where there’s a role
for those businesses to play.

As was stated earlier, I don’t think any one industry participant
can be all things to all people. There’s going to have to be those
kinds of relationships.

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Page.
Mr. PAGE. I honestly think this is one of those ubiquity questions

also, because I think where you really get the most for your small,
disadvantaged businesses, the most use for them, the most advan-
tage for them is in those unique little small areas, niche areas,
where they can be probably more nimble than most of the organiza-
tions represented on this panel today. And they are able to work
with a larger company or on their own to go after those niche, very
specific need businesses.

I think it would offer them, being able to bundle a lot of things
together would give them a unique advantage.

Ms. NORTON. Your industry provides an opportunity for the new
crop, particularly, of women and minorities who missed out when
the great companies of the United States were built. So we hope
you’re not building another white male industry, when in fact we’re
starting from the ground up, and there are lots of young people out
here from the broad spectrum of American society who could easily
participate on the ground floor and at the highest levels in this in-
dustry.

Mr. Addeo.
Mr. ADDEO. I think at this table, we certainly have that problem.

But I do think there is no doubt that the GSA is going to have this
in mind when they do this contract. And there are probably all
these companies here before you have what they call small busi-
ness mentoring programs, use of 8(a)’s. And again, we keep talking
about the network business at its basic level. We’re going to be pro-
viding basic services. When we talk about applications and new
changes into the network and new partnership space, all that space
or a majority of that space should be taken up by partners and
then serious partners with regard to mentoring programs and
small businesses.

Ms. MURPHY. Ms. Norton, I feel honor-bound to respond, under
the circumstances. Scary as it may be, I’m going to agree with Mr.
Addeo that when you’re providing basic services, those commodity-
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like services, the players that are currently in the marketplace are
the players who will be providing those.

But as you look at the new technologies and the ability under the
Networx contract to provide solutions to meet agencies’ needs,
there’s a tremendous opportunity for partnering with small busi-
ness, women and minority-owned firms and 8(a). I know that’s an
area that we’ve had particular success, when there is a solutions
component to these contracts that allow us to provide a broader
suite of services.

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Chairman, if I could just ask one final ques-
tion.

Chairman TOM DAVIS. [resuming Chair]. Sure.
Ms. NORTON. I’m a member of the Homeland Security Commit-

tee. Obviously security is a primary issue in your business. I’m
wondering about concentration, a contract that concentrates serv-
ices. When the airlines went out, and who would have thought that
would ever have occurred in this region, Mr. Davis and I were left
with an airport that was closed for 2 weeks, amazingly more than
any place else.

But what happened was, people hopped on Amtrak and got out
of Dodge that way, and I suppose other ways as well. But Amtrak
had a great flow of business during that time. I’m wondering
whether we increase or diminish security by multiplying service
providers and what your view of that is?

Ms. MURPHY. Ms. Norton, you speak to something that’s very im-
portant, and it comes down to how you define ubiquity or continu-
ity of service as part of the new contract, and why there needs to
be a place for telecommunications providers to provide services in
perhaps not all the way to the bottom of the Grand Canyon in
every single case.

If we look at the events of September 11, in particular what hap-
pened in New York and at the Pentagon, one of the great lessons
learned by our customers is that continuity of operations requires
diversity up to and including vendor diversity, carrier diversity, to
make sure that in the event of another disaster they can continue
to operate.

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Edgerton.
Mr. EDGERTON. I’d like to comment that since September 11th,

there have been lots of changes in network architecture and tech-
nology and diverse routings and so forth, to again provide the as-
surance that you have continuity of service, at least on your back-
bone networks. The next piece is how do you do that last mile and
make sure there’s continuity of service. That’s one of the benefits
of a procurement like this, that you can aggregate services tradi-
tionally in GSA facilities or government areas, and then get even
a further level of redundancy as part of the overall solution.

Ms. NORTON. Mr. Edgerton, on this you all have my sympathy.
All I can tell you is that when we had that blackout in the North-
east, it spread all over the country because of the interconnection
of all of these.

Mr. EDGERTON. The good news is the telecommunications system
continued to work. [Laughter.]

Ms. NORTON. OK. Mr. Chairman, I do want to say, in turning
back your gavel, that you indicated that I did not have a vote on
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the House floor. And I want to thank you for helping me in that
great 200-year fight. But I do want to put everybody on notice that
I do have a vote in this committee. [Laughter.]

Chairman TOM DAVIS. And a strong voice, if you haven’t noticed.
[Laughter.]

Ms. NORTON. And Mr. Chairman, I want to compliment you fi-
nally because as I looked at the size of this panel and noted the
many—this is the biggest panel I think this chairman has had
since he took over the gavel—I think it shows that the chairman
believes in competition, because he’s brought the whole industry
here. And I’m going to coin a new slogan for him, leave no company
behind. [Laughter.]

Chairman TOM DAVIS. Let me thank the panel for bearing with
us. We started late this morning, and you never know. When we
started the markup it was going to be like that, and things hap-
pened along the way.

We appreciate your bearing with us. I appreciate GSA for being
here and continuing to take notes on this. I think the industry
input is really important. The difficulty is that what we think we’re
going to get today isn’t what we’d have gotten 2 or 3 or 4 years
ago. You’re one of the most rapidly technologically developing in-
dustries in the world. And we need to maintain that flexibility,
where we can come in and out and just get the best deal for the
U.S. taxpayers and the government every step of the way.

Your companies are leading the world. We’re proud to have you
here today. Good luck to all of you. Thank you.

[Whereupon, at 1:56 p.m., the committee was adjourned, to re-
convene at the call of the Chair.]

[Additional information submitted for the hearing record follows:]
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